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ABSTRACT 

Both the public and private sectors currently 

encounter the telescoping urgency for effective cross

cultural coventuring in business, educational and personal 

arenas. Existing descriptive models for organizing 

cultural information are either simplistic and superficial 

or so complex as to be inaccessible or overwhelm the user. 

This study uses Saunders' theory of model 

construction as an informing hypothesis to develop a model 

for cross-cultural coventuring. An integral part of this 

conception is a definition of culture which uses 

Villemain's insightful concept of qualitative meaning. 

Integrating this type of meaning within Saunders' Inquiry 

Cube allows for categories through which even the most 

subtle and unarticulated variables making up the human 

enterprise and the value base of those cherished and 

celebrated human ideals can be sorted, classified, and set 

into a taxonomic design. This hierarchical pattern 

provides direction and parameters for greater crosS

cultural exploration. 

x 
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The methodological sequence of the Cultural Inquiry 

Cube is further translated to a psychological sequence 

which is more readily comprehensible to the learner. 

The greatest potential for widespread use of this 

model seems to be in microcomputer applications. Compact 

disc technology including CD-ROM and CD-I promises 

accessibility not possible heretofore. 

---- -~. -_.----_. __ ._-------- --- ---- ---------- ._-------------



CHAPTER 1 

IN'rRODUCTION 

A good thing cannot be confined to one place. 

Products, practices, and ideas that are successful in one 

area often diffuse to other places. Peters and Waterman 

illustrated this in their In Search of Excellence by 

pointing out that one can count on the quality of a 

McDonald's hamburger whether it is bought in Phoenix y 

Munich, or Tokyo. (1982) Success in one location does 

not, however, guarantee effective transfer to another. 

Consider the following example reported recently in The 

Wall Street Journal: 

Apple, Loser in Japan Computer Market, Tries to Recoup by 

Redesigning Its Models 

TOKYO--If you want to make Tadanobu Nakarnichi 
angry, just ask him about Apple computers. 

When Apple officials come to his computer store, 
"I feel like kicking them right out of here," Mr. 
Nakamichi says. Despite frequent requests from 
Japanese dealers that Apple modify its machines to 
operate in the Japanese language, "we never see 
any results," he says. 

Apple Computer Inc. has had nothing but trouble in 
Japan. In some ways reflecting Apple's problems 
back at home, the company has reshuffled its 
Japanese sales network five times since 1977. 

1 
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Twice last year, it replaced the top management 
at its Tokyo subsidiary, Apple Computer Japan Inc. 
This year, several leading Japanese staffers have 
quit. 

As a result, the company, a major force on the 
U.S. computer scene, sells only a few thousand 
machines a year here. Apple's market share is less 
than 1%. The company's computers accounted for 
only several thousand of the 1.2 million personal 
computers the Japanese bought last year. (Apple 
doesn't provide exact figures, but estimates place 
the company's total sales at less than 10,000 
machines.) Few Japanese recognize the Apple name. 

'Stubbed Their Toes' 

The company is the first to concede that it 
fumbled in Japan. Apple is one of many foreign 
companies that have "stubbed their toes" in Japan, 
says Robert Cory, since January the general 
manager and chief executive officer of Apple 
Computer Japan. "The results speak for 
themselves. II 

Ironically, Apple had the market to itself in 
1977, when it became the first to sell a personal 
computer here. "At first there was nothing but 
Apple," says Yutaka Sakai, director of sales and 
marketing for the Apple division of Nisso Co., an 
Apple distributor. "If they had done things right 
back then, they'd be No.1 in Japan." 

••• troubles began almost immediately. Apple 
computers arrived with keyboards that didn't work 
and packaging was shoddy. (An ESD customer once 
found a beer-bottle cap in a disk-drive carton.) 

Apple didn't provide Japanese manuals •••• 

2 

The contrasting success of a competitor sensitive to 

the Japanese market is reported in the same article. 

IBM's 'Japanese' Computer 

Arch-rival IBM Japan Ltd., despite a late start in 
1983, accounted for 4.5% of the total Japanese 
personal computer market last year. Unlike Apple, 
IBM predominately Japanese staff designed a 



completely new personal computer that processes 
Japanese. "It's got IBM's name on it, but it's not 
American--it's a Japanese computer," says Atsuto 
Haneda, president of Hi-Tecs Co., an Apple dealer 
in Tokyo. "Apple computers are strictly American 
products brought over as is." 

Unlike IBM's computers, Apples sold in Japan 
aren't built to process kanji--the complex Chinese 
characters used in written Japanese. Even the 
cheapest Japanese-made computers can process 
thousands of characters, using memory chips that 
store "dictionaries" of kanji. 

Most of Japan's big software houses won't write 
programs for Apple. Software developers "are 
attracted to the Macintosh techinically," says 
William Smale, executive vice president of JSE 
International Inc., a Tokyo software vendor. "But 
there's no market out there." 

Apple; s sales thus tend to be limited to English 
speakers and Apple fanatics. "That's too small a 
ring to do sumo in," says Tatsushige Maeda, 
general manager of the Apple computer sales 
division of Canon Sales Co. (Yoder, 1985, p. 28) 

3 

The business errors made by Apple in Japan might 

have been avoided if the coventurers had adjusted their 

product to the Japanese culture. The Japanese culture is 

homogenous; there is a deep-rooted cultural bias e.gainst 

things different and foreign. In her article "The Hideous 

Gaijin in Japan," Marjorie Smith, who worked for the 

United States Information Agency, reminds Americans that 

an understanding of how they appear to the Japanese is 

eseential to successful deali.ngs with them. The word for 

"different" is the same as the word for "wrong" in 

Japanese. (1985) Given such a market, Apple's practices 

seem doomed to failure. 



The Japanese need for high quality control and 

precision, a cultural variable, is a factor here also. 

4 

A recent issue of the Training and Development 

Journal, a publication for human resource development, 

dedicated an entire s~ction to the international scene and 

the problems of cross-cultural HRD claiming, 

"International business is one of the 1980's most 

diotressing issu~s. Whether selling, buying,negotiating, 

managing personnel, instructing or consulting, performance 

can be poor when there is a lack of cultural 

understanding." (Copeland, 1986, p. 23) Lack of attention 

to cultural variables has "resulted in costly financial 

and public relations failures for hundreds of firms which 

operate internationally" (Ricks et al., 1974, p. 3). As 

another writer put it, (Skinner, 1964, p. 126) "Problems 

encountered by managers (of international companies) are 

significantly more difficult than those encountered in 

domestic operations and these formidable problems have not 

only affected the profit and growth of overseas 

enterprises, but in some instances have threatened their 

survival." 

In their book, International Business Blunders, 

Ricks, Fu, and Arpan report the findings of their research 

project which attempted the compilation of a comprehensive 

collection of international business blunders. "A blunder 

,--- .-.-- .-----
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was judged to have occurred if the problem was 

foreseeable; but a solution was either poorly prepared or 

entirely overlooked and a significant negative result 

occurred" (p. 6). The researchers identified one hundred 

and eight blunders made in the past by corporations in 

their i~ternational operations. 

The cross-cultural issue is not only an 

international problem. Any misunderstanding based in some 

value group member/non-member interaction can be 

classified as a cross-cultural problem. Kanter's "A Tale 

of 0" is a clever, humorous approach to the general 

problem of O's, outsiders, working in an X environment. 

The woes of D's can be generalized to those different in 

the workplace whether the difference be gender, race, 

ethnic group, or a physical handicap. 

A Tale of "0" explores the consequences of being 
different. It focuses on a group of people in 
which there are "the many," referred to as the 
"XIS," and "the few," referred to as the "O's." 
What makes a person an X or an O? Simply being 
different from the majority of the group members 
in any particular dimension makes someone an O. 
The difference can come from a wide variety of 
factors--age, sex, race, language, occupation, 
status 

A Tale of "0" discusses the subtle forms of 
~ressure exerted on such "oth~rs" and on the XIS 
as O's move into X-culture. 

;i\ Tale of "0" is for anyone who works with people 
who are socially distinct from one another. 
Managers, teachers, counselors, clergy, social 
workers--all would find A Tale of "0" useful for 
their own understanding and in helping the people 

---_ ... --- .---



for whom they are responsible to interact more 
productively with each other. (1979, pp. 2-4) 

6 

Perhaps one of the sources of confusion associated 

with cross-cultural issues is the lack of agreement on the 

appropriate referent for the term "culture." until 

recently, the most common denotations for the word were 

references to a cultivated or sophisticated appreciation 

for the finer things in life. Webster's definitions for 

such popular use of the term include "the act of 

developing the intellectual and moral faculties esp. by 

education" or "a: enlightenment and excellence of taste 

acquired by intellectual and aesthetic training" and "b: 

acquaintance with and taste in fine arts, humanities, and 

broad aspects of science as distinguished from vocational 

and technical skills." (1973, p. 277) Such refined 

individuals are referred to as "men or 'women of culture." 

To avoid possible confusions, introductory discussions of 

culture often refer to this as "culture with a capital C" 

which carries an interesting nuance of the status and 

prestige attributed to such qualities. 

The social science anthropology introduced new 

meaning for the term. In his preface to Exporing the Ways 

of Mankind, Walter Goldschmidt claims, "No field of study 

has had more influence on twentieth-century thought than 

anthropology ••.• The past thirty years have shown that it 
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has been relevant to practically every field of study and 

most professions."(197l, vii) Goldschmidt might remove his 

owner's pride glasses or blinders long enough to consider 

the impact of atomic physics or microchip technology, but 

his statement is a dramatic, if a bit overstated, 

introduction to the issues facing mankind on an 

ever·-shr inking planet. 

Cultural considerations are relevant to all 

aspects of modern life, and the concept of culture is the 

key contribution of the anthropological perspective. In 

1871, the father of anthropology Edward B. Tylor defined 

culture as "that complex whole which inclu'~es knowledge, 

belief, art, morals, law, custom, and any other 

capabilities and habits acquired by man as a member of 

society." (p. 1) 

As John Dewey so astutely stated, "Every thinker 

puts some portion of an apparently stable world in peril 

and no one can wholly predict what will emerge in its 

place." (1939, Preface) Tylor opened the door for a myriad 

of attempts to leave the total darkness even more 

unobscured. True to the natural science method of the 

discipline, two prominent anthropologists, Kroeber and 

Kluckhohn, collected in their. Culture: A Critical Review 

of Concepts and Definitions the hundreds of definitions 

that have been suggested. 

----._-.. ----. 
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In another work, Style and Civilization, Kroeber 

suggested that it is useful to think of culture as the 

shared pattern or ~life-style" of a group of people. This 

perspective toward culture as a stylization pattern is the 

one to be developed in this study. 

Both the private and public sector are seeking 

cross-cultural help. Many of the efforts are, however, 

"quick fix" approaches or band-aid solutions. Consider the 

following reviews of popular works that fail by offering 

superficial solutions to complex problems. 

Or 

"Don't Leave Home Without It" 

Why do so many good books disappoint the reader by 
overselling themselves? Sondra Snowdon's The 
Global Edge is touted as addressing "the complete 
range of opportunities--and pitfalls--of doing 
business abroad ••• " Yet it never delivers all it 
promises. About one-fourth of The Global Edge is 
devoted to general travel tips--material better 
found in a good travel guide. The businessperson 
who wants to achieve a true "edge" in any of the 
25 countries listed will have to do a great deal 
more research than reading Snowdon's book •• 
(Barrett and Green, 1986, p. 18) 

"Aid to Innocents Abroad" 

Japanese Business Etiguette: A practical Guide to 
Success With the Japanese. By Diana Rowland. 

The glut of oil is probably exceeded only by 
the glut of books on Japananese business. Yet why 
do so many of these books seem the same, filled 
with overheated claims of having unlocked the 
supposed mystery of J'apan' s corporate thinking, 
with much ballyhoo about Zen management 
techniques, bellicose industrial policies and 
shadowy strategists? 

------, ,----



. • • No, do not expect weighty thoughts from 
"Japanese Business Etiquette." It is simply a 
compact helpmate for business people, and even 
ordinary tourists, who need advice not only on how 
to negotiate, but on how to properly use 
chopsticks, sit on tatami mats and hold a sake 
cup. (Haberman, 1986, p. 35) 

The reviewer does describe Rowland's work as a 

9 

"useful crash course." Ironically, anyone with rudimentary 

knowledge of Japanese might hesitate to purchase this 

book. Although the author is selling her "expert" services 

based on six years spent in Japan, the cover of the book 

illustrates a marketing faux-pas. In her chapter "Meeting 

People," Rowland discussus meishi, the exchange of 

business cards: 

If you are serious about doing business in Japan, 
you will have come prepared with business cards 
printed with your name, title, and company in 
English on one side and in Japanese on the 
other •.•• 

When you present your business card, offer a short 
bow. Make certain that the Japanese side of your 
card is facing up so that the recipient can read 
it without having to turn the card around. (p. 14) 

Ironically (or embarassingly), the Japanese business card 

being exchanged on the cover of Japanese Business 

Etiquette is held upside down. 

Superficialty may be tolerable in popular works, 

but it also seems to plague some of the work from academic 

disciplines. The universe of discourse of anthropology, 

which began to establish itself as a social science in the 

late nineteenth century, can claim as one of its major 

----_ ... ----
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contributions the formalization of the concept of culture. 

Studies in International Business and Cross-Cultural 

Education emerged in the 1960's. These areas of study have 

produced materials for improving cross-cultural awareness 

and skills. Some of those efforts are little more than 

checklists of do's and don'ts for behaviors in other 

cultures. Harris and Moran's "So You're Going Abroad -- A 

Checklist," in their Managing Cultural Differences, Kohl's 

Survival Kit for Overseas Living, and Baedeker's "Correct 

Behavior" softtiare are all illustrative examples. Other 

"models" for cross-cultural training are naively 

overambitious. This is illustrated by the extremely 

popular Kluckhon "Model" which is used by Harris and 

Moran, Kohl, and Rippert-Davila in her "Cross-Cultural 

Training for Business: A Consultant's Primer." 

The history of cross-cultural ventures is replete 

with a wide variety of superficial understandings and 

conflicts, competing agendas found in inappropriate terms 

for one or the other culture and incompatible models for 

organi zing or articulating the "shared" issue to be 

entertained, and misunderstandings based soley on generic 

value discrepencies in the form of historical precedents 

and taboo abuses and extremes, fundamental bigotries or 

insensitivities to broad cultural meanings that have been 

_____ .... _ ._4 _______ _ 
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lost in nuances too intricate to retrieve with superficial 

methods. 

The attempt to solve, resolve or dissolve differences 

with simple superficial models is egregious if not essentially 

doomed to failure. 

Other attempts to approac-h the depth and breadth 

of culture fall prey to the dangers of the other extreme. 

They are so complex that they are inaccessible without 

specialist training or expert knowledge. An illustration 

of this is Jules Henry's ~A Cross-Cultural Outline for 

Education." (1971) That seemingly endless list groups 

hundreds of cultural items under twelve major headings. 

The Outline of Cultural Materials developed by the 

Institute of Human Relations at Yale University is 

anthropology's classic effort at organizing cultural 

information. Its stated objective is to "organize in 

readily accessible form the available data on ••• all 

known cultures for the purpose of testing 

cross-cultural generalizations, revealing deficiencies in 

the descriptive literature, and directing corrective field 

work." (Murdock, 1982). Special training is often required 

for successful use of the File with its 79 major and 631 

minor classification divisions. 

How does one approach the complexity of culture 

without oversimplifying the problem or overwhelming the 

--- ---- ,---_. 



12 

user? There is a need for an integrated model of culture 

categories and variables that would be an heuristic device 

for the coventurer. Such a model would make the vast 

amount of cultural information more accessible. It should 

also help avoid reductionism or oversimplification. 

The purpose of this work is to propose such a 

comprehensive model. Each culture has a distinct world 

view or "Weltanschauung." The cultural values generated 

from that world view dictate which cultural elements are 

meaningful within a specific culture. Cultural elements 

are organized llierarchichally, and each culture will have 

a distinct structure that reflects the organization of 

cultural categories and variables. The specific behaviors 

that are appropriate for a given situation within a 

culture can be more fully understood within this. 

framework. 

This model should organize and make available 

cultural information that is usually only at the command 

of an educated native of the target culture, and even such 

an individual may not be able to articulate and 

communicate such informat.ion to someone from another 

culture. This can be accomplished through a type of expert 

system. Such a model could serve as a comprehensive method 

for approaching educational, business, and/or personal 

cross-cultural coventures. The use of this model to inform 

----- _._. "----"------------------'-----



inquiry on a computerized database or knowledge based, 

linking system, w'ould increase accessibility to the 

complex of information with ease and speed not available 

prior to the microprocessor technology. 
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cultural understanding and effective 

cross-cultural skills are necessary for intelligent 

participation in the huma.n community of the 21st century. 

The arenas for cross-cultural coventures will be personal 

and professional, including both the public and private 

sectors. This complex educational challenge cannot be met 

with simplistic, superficial descriptions and information. 

Yet the depth and breadth 'of cultural meanings is often 

overwhelming. An integrative, relational model serving as 

an heuristic would make this wealth of material more 

accessible. Translation of that model to computer software 

could put a mini-expert system on every desktop and 

literally at the coventurers' fingertips. 

----.. --.. ---



CHAPTER TWO 

METHODOLOGICAL STRUCTURE AND THEORETICAL RATIONALE 

Scientific explanation does not consist in the 
reduction of the complex to the simple. Rather it 
consists in a substitution of a complexity more 
intelligible for one which is less. 
Claude Levi-Strauss 

Introduction 

This study will develop a cross-cultural model 

incorporating identification, development, and imposition 

of a design or framework capable of cross-referencing 

those values, categories and variables found to be generic 

to all formalized cultural content. Cross-cultural 

references through a viable framework will provide the 

bases for improved interc'Ulturai sharing. 

The most basic question in research is a 

methodological one. An examination of the structure and 

criteria by which research is designed highlights the 

uniformity of the patterns of inquiry. Through the use of 

a purely methodological structure it is possible to 

explore significant parallels inter/intraculturally in 
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search of procedural analogies, analogies that will 

expedite cross-references for cultural understanding. 

Model Construction Design 

IS 

In A Model for Models, Decker and Saunders have 

identified the steps in theory construction toward the 

formation of theoretical models. The most generic level 

includes the rules for the design of model categories. 

These are: 

1. Choice for idea or theme 

2. Abduction: initiating idea assumptions -

assumption sets 

3. Value emergence 

4. Hypothesis or hypotheses 

5. Syntax form 

6. Definition type selection 

7. Identification of discourse and appropriate 

categories 

8. Sorting of concepts (1976, p. 126) 

This organization of this chapter will follow that 

general format. Thi.s will provide a generalized 

rationale and theoretical apology for a 

methodological approach to a 

"cross-cultural/comparative analysis" of the 

topic. This should set the parameters and 



guidelines (limitations) for the study by 

establishing the criteria for the model to be 

developed. 
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The identification of the problem and the need for 

a viable framework for cross-cultural references were 

presented in the introduction. The next step in 

construction of this model is to identify the assumptions 

underlying its design. 

Assumptions 

Models as Informing Hypotheses 

Western thinkers have been divided in their 

epistemelogical-ontological approach to the problem of 

deciding on man's participation in the meanings to which 

he arrives. In his book on literary criticism The Mirror 

and the Lamp, M. H. Abrams identifies two antithetic 

metaphors of mind which represent the two orientations. 

The mirror analogy compares the mind " ••• to a reflector 

of external objects" and the lamp analogy suggests that 

the thinker is like " • a radiant projector which 

makes a contribution to the objects it perceives." (1958, 

p. vi) This dichotomy is useful when examining a writer's 

orientation to the models he constructs or uses. 

Models can be viewed as devices to help thinkers 

mirror "reality." This orientation is represented in 

-.- .. --~------------------- .-----
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Black's "Models and Archetypes." "A Critique of Black's 

'Models and Archetypes' from a Model for Models 

Perspective, "(Schlessman-Frost, 1984) identifies Black's 

ontological commitment in hi~ insistance on isomorphism 

between models and their real or imaginary "originals." 

This type of thinking assumes that models reflect reality. 

A different epistemolog.i.cal orientation is that 

models can be viewed as instruments which inform 

experience. "Models are informing constructs or 

instruments as opposed to representations of some original 

cases." (Decker and Saunders, p. 17) This later 

orientation is the one adopted in this study. 

Levels of Experience 

In Chapter Three of his Art As Experience, Dewey 

rames experience in three levels of increasingly important 

meaning. Saunders has called these levels the immediate, 

the mediate, and the valued mediate. (1976) The immediate 

is just one thing after another or "noise." When an 

interpretive framework is used to categorize (filter) 

events into", system of meaning, we can distinguish what 

is and is not significant. The third level adds value to 

the interpretation which will give direction when choosing 

alternatives. Thinkers from many disciplines have 

constructed frameworks reflecting these three levels. 

Examples are found in Talcott Parson's work in sociology 
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and Hade's pyramid for information processing. (Parsons, 

1958 and Hade, 1982) 

Intelligence: Theoretical and 
Qualitative Symbolizing 

Symbols are the essential elements of human 

community, the medium through which controls operate, and 

the means to and substance of our human ends, according 

to Charles Sanders Peirce. (1955, pp. xi-xii) symbol 

manipulation is the basis for human communication. "A 

being which can use given and finished facts as signs of 

things to come; which can take given things as evidences 

of absent things, can, in that degree, forecast the 

future; it can form reasonable expectations. It is capable 

of achieving ideas: it is possessed of 

intelligence. II (Dewey, 1917, p. 21) 

Based on Dewey's definition of intelligence, 

Nathaniel Champlin suggested the following definiton of 

intelligent use of symbols. "To have purpose--anticipation 

or expectation--fashioned in terms of the means to its 

achievement is to have symbols. The process of activity of 

ordering means to ends is symbolic--a case where a future, 

a non-present, is represented in the present. (Champlin, p. 

34) 

This notion is illustrated in Figure 1 • 

.... - . "------------------- . __ .-



Symbols or Method 

Means Ends 

Means •.....•......•• Method •..•.•.....•.... End 

Figure 1. Triadic relationship of Means - Ends -
Method. 
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Symbol 

Context Referent (or Object) 

Figure 2. Peirce's semiotic triad. 



According to Peirce, the distinguishing 

characteristics of a "symbol" are: 

A Sign or Representamen is a first which stands in 
such genuine triadic relat.ion to a Second, called 
its Object, as to be capable of determining a 
Third, called its Interpretant, to assume the same 
triadic r.elation to its Object in which it stands 
itself to the same Object ••• the Interpretant, or 
third ••• (pp. 99-100) 

In other words, there must be something that 
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represents, there must be something represented, and there 

must be something that connects the two. (Champlin, p. 34) 

See Figure 2. 

There are two types of symbols, theoretical and 

qualitative. The theoretical symbol represents; it stands 

for something other than itself. This is illustrated by 

the "arbitrary" nature of language. There is no direct 

connection between the physical object and the word which 

symbolizes it whether it is "the table," "der Tisch," "la 

table," or "la mesa." It is possible to have a theoretical 

symbol without having the referent present. 

Villemain and Champlin, as students of Dewey, have 

suggested that qualities can function as symbols. Those 

authors pointed out that the term "quality" is commonly 

used to denote a property, attribute, or component of an 

object or event, e.g. The silk has a smooth quality, or 

"quality" signifies a standard of excellence, e.g. 

"quality e'ducation." An ,alternative definition is needed 
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for "quality" .if it is to be discussed methodically. A 

quality has meaning through the contrast of that quality 

to another quality. The quality "white" is only 

perceivable if there is a non-white present for contrast. 

Constructed contrasts make quality, and these contrasts 

. are what make qualities symbols whenever a quality directs 

or controls the relational properties of the contrast. 

Qualitative symbols emerge from the constr~ction of a 

relationship of contrast. (Champlin, p. 40) An illustration 

may help clarify this concept of quality arising through 

contrast. The drum majorette of a marching band provides a 

contrast the contrast which defines the pervasive unity of 

the rest of the band. The tall hat and the vertical 

movements of the majorette contrast the regimented 

uniforms and horizontal movements of the other band 

members. Without her presence, slight differences of 

movement by individuals in the band would be noticable. 

Her different dress and movements pull the rest of the 

group together into a unified whole. 

Qualitative symbols represent and make connections 

to other symbols by presenting the relationship they 

institute. (Villemain, 1952) The distinguishing 

characteristic of a qualitative symbol is that "the 

quality presents itself by representing the relationship 

out of which it emerges or by means of which it gains 

------ -- .. __ .---_ .. _-_ .. _---_.--.-..•. --------_._-----------
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distinctiveness."(Champ1in, p. 40) The qualitative symbol 

presents~ it is what it presents. 

Quality operates as an end, a means, and a method. 

The "end-in-view" defines what is hoped to be 

accomplished. The method functions to guide selection and 

rejection of qualities. The quality as method guides the 

relating of this end-in-view to a total or pervasive 

quality. Quality as means is the se1ecti~n or combination 

of means to attain that end quality. These functions of 

quality as means, method, and end make quality 

methodological in nature. 

There does seem to be a danger here of creating a 

new dualism, that between the qualitative and theoretical. 

Vi11emain and Champlin suggested that the difference is 

primarily one of emphasis, and no hard and fast boundaries 

can be erected. The distinguishing feature is that the 

qualitative symbol presents what it represents, whereas 

the theoretical symbol represents without displaying or 

placing before us what it represents. (Vil1emain and 

Champlin, p. 354) A dualism exists when a theory sets up 

two fundamental concepts, neither of which can be reduced 

to the other. (Randall and Buchler, p. 201) Qualitative 

symbols and theoretical symbols both can be reduced to 

meeting the criteria for symbols. Both have the three 

basic elements of symbol, intet'pretant, and referent. 

----- --- .. _--------,. ------~--.-.. ----
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Champlin suggested four relationships between 

theoretical intelligence and qualitative intelligence. (pp. 

40-41) Theoretical predominance is present when theory is 

ordered to gain theory. The typical case of this is the 

academic doing his work. This takes place against an 

inescapable qualitative background. Theorizing goes on in 

a qualitative setting and along with such qualities as 

concentration, emphasis, or hesitation. Qualites are 

evaluated to the extent to which they help forward the 

theorizing. 

Qualitative predominance is present when quality 

is ordered to gain quality but theory is functioning in an 

instrumental role. Theoretical symbols of one kind rather 

than another are called into service to help gain a 

quality such as poetic form or musical cadence. The 

theoretical symbols are evaluated to the extent to which 

they help forward the qualitative means-ends. 

When both theory and quality function as means, 

ends, and method, there is the case of reciprocity. 

Theoretical and qualitative methods constitute the 

controls, the means, and the ends. This happens in 

education when the teacher constructs lesson plans that 

present the material in a way that is interesting or fun 

to use while the student learns the subject matter. 

----- -,_. -.------------------~-.- .-----
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Qualitative independence is found when means, 

ends, and methods entail no theorizing. These are perhaps 

the instances most often associated with cases of the 

"irrational," e.g. a sudden impulse, uncontrollable 

laughter, or a temper tantrum. On some theories emotion is 

without theorizing yet a case of symbolizing. Emotional 

expressions are not cases of no control; to the contrary, 

the happiness or anger is a control as end, means, and 

method. In these cases, only the pervasive quality 

operates as method. The "irrational" becomes an end or 

goal. (Saunders, 1964) 

The Function of Categories 

No experience is probable unless mediated by some 
systematic categorical pervasive. All experience 
is probable given a generic categorical pervasive 
ordered by clarified or specifiable ends. 
(Saunders, 1969) 

"The necessity for aggregating things (or what is 

operationally equivalent, the sensations received from 

them) into classes is a completely general characteristic 

of living things •.• Such generalization, such 

classification in that sense, is an absolute minimal 

requirement of being alive." (G. G. Simpson, 1961, pp. 

3-5) In the introductory chapter of his book A Study of 

Thinking, Jerome Bruner discusses the human capacity to 

categorize, an ability that helps us organize the 

overwhelming complexity of our environment. "To catGgorize 



26 

is to render discriminably different things equivalent, to 

group the objects and events and people around us into 

classes, and to respond to them in terms of their class 

membership rather than their uniqueness." (Bruner, p. 1) 

He then goes on to say that "The categories in terms of 

which man sorts out and responds to the world around him 

reflect deeply the culture into which he is born. The 

language, the way of life, the religion and science of a 

people: all of these mold the way in which a man 

experiences •.• "(p. 10) Events are filtered through a 

cultural category system. In Baldwin's Dictionary of 

Philosophy and Psychology, categories are defined as "any 

very extensive or fundamentally important class of objects 

or of conceptions, especially if this class is 

distinguished from other classes, either by the general 

form or charact,er of the assertions that can be made about 

it, or by the general method of thinking that is 

applicable to its study." (Baldwin, date, Vol. 1, p. 160) 

Engle, Saunders, and Blake clarify the use of categories 

in their Effective Evaluation, " ••• categories are generic 

classifications that, taken collectively, define the scope 

or areas in which activities must be completed in order to 

accomplish a goal or objective." Within each category are 

variables which are "those areas or topics that must be 

considered by each category." (pp. 36-7) 
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Cultural Categories: 
The Emic/Etic Debate 

The discipline of anthropology has been concerned 

with establishing categories for the study of cultures. 

This focus has led to a question in anthropology regarding 

the perspective from which to generate those categories. 

William Pike, an anthropologist and linguist, introduced 

the emic/etic distinction. (1954,) The etic categories are 

those that are used by the social scientist in his 

description and may not be comprehensible to a member of 

the target culture. This was illustrated in The Nacirema. 

That word is Amer ican spelled backwards, and the book 

humorously describes the American culture through an etic 

approach with a mock unbiased objectivity using etic 

categories which render American ways almost 

unrecognizable to the "natives." (Spradley and Rynkiewich, 

1975) 

The emic perspective is that which considers 

"meaning" for the members of a culture. Ethnoscience is an 

anthropological approach which is primal-ily emic. As 

Sturtevant said in his article, "Studies in Ethnoscience," 

" • • • a culture itself amounts to the sum of a given 

society's folk classifications, all of that society's 

ethnoscience, its particular ways of classifying its 

material and social universe." <1964, p.lOO) 
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The next step would be to set these categories and 

variables into a cross-referencing model to locate 

clusters of generic constructs for cultures severally and 

collectively. The structure of these categories can be 

viewed as leveled in terms of a value orientation 

associated with a culture's Weltanschauung which generates 

different variables for that category and then appropriate 

behaviors for the specific culture. 

Although the configuration within a category may 

be culture specific, most other cultures should have an 

analogous structure. Cultur~l explanations that begin with 

the analogous structures in the native culture and then 

move to explain the unique elements of the target culture 

might be more comprehensible. 

Value Emergence 

Methodological Limitations of 
Previous Cross-Cultural 
Comparative Studies 

In the "Problems of Process: Method and Results" 

section of Anthropology Today, Clyde Kluckhohn discusses 

the problem of "Universal Categories of Culture." 

An altogether adequate organization of comparative 
data must await a better working-out of the theory 
of the universal categories of culture, both 
structural principles and content categories. 
Present methods obtain, organize, and compare in 
ways that beg questions which are themselves at 
issue. This is the contemporary paradox of the 



so-called "comparative" science of cultures. (p. 
509 ) 
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The emic/etic debate and Kluckhohn's paradox are 

anthropological manifestations of an ongoing predicament 

for the social sciences which dates back to the 

Methodenstreit between Dilthey and Rickert during the 

nineteenth century. Kluckhohn does not claim to resolve 

the paradox. He attempts to state the problem more 

clearly, focus on central issues, and indicate some clues 

for lines of inquiry for resolution. His method in 

attempting this, however, reflects the same "Baconian 

simplicism" (see model criterion 3a in this chapter) which 

may be part of the original problem. Kroeber's approach is 

descriptive. tie summarizes the "state of the art" from 

recent monographs is followed by an historical sketch of 

thinking on universal categories. He does attempt to 

enlist the aid of varying perspectives from other 

disciplines, but he chooses biology, psychology, and 

sociology which are all also descriptive sciences and will 

not offer a change in "level" of analysis. Descriptive 

data pres~nt a picture of "what is." Descriptions cannot 

provide a transition to cumulative or coordinated 

conclusions. Descriptions do not lead to prescriptions. 

Such an error is found in the naturalistic fallacy. A 

change in level of methodological approach may provide a 

. --_.------------------- ._-_. __ ._--------



way of resolving some of the comparative sciences' 

paradoxes. 

The Need for a Comprehensive and 
Integrated Basis for Cultural Meaning 

30 

The nuances of cross-cultural interpretations are 

usually lost in theoretical or denotative meaning. There 

do not seem to be many deliberate attempts to try to 

approach the "deeper" levels of meaning. Dictionaries are 

written to provide literal translations, but it would be 

useful to have organized access to connotative meanings. 

An Arab-American cross-cultural misunderstanding provides 

a simple illustrative example. An American enterprise was 

offering Arab workers free rides on a bus to the 

workplace. The Arabs refused to ride the bus. The 

Americans were understandably perplexed by what they 

interpreted as rejection of a generous offer. The problem 

was a culture specific symbol. The bus was a Greyhound, 

and for that Arab qulture a greyhound carries one to 

death. 

Without a more comprehenisve and integrated basis 

for meanings, intercultural understanding is confused with 

literal understanding of an issue. This may be a trite 

comment for the cognescenti, but at least two separate 

variables must be explored here: 
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for language proficiency include the four standard 

language skills: speaking, listening, reading, and 

writing. Culture has also been identified as a skill area. 

The proficiency ratings range from novice to native 

competence. The generic descriptions for culture 

proficiency at advanced and higher levels include 

comprehension and internalization of etiquette, taboos, 

"emotionally-charged subjects," humor, and allusion 

including historical and literary commonplaces. (ACTFL, 

1982 ) 

The need for such cultural understanding has been 

recogni zed". There should be a model as method for 

organizing this information in an articulated manner. 

Justus B'lchler defines method as "a power of manipulating 

natural complexes, purposively and recognizably, within a 

reproducable order."(p. 134) Such an approach to 

cross-cultural information should make it teachable. 

The above discussion should help establish the 

great amount of contextualization necessary for "clear" 

understanding of another culture. There seem to be 

different types of meaning. How can these types of meaning 

be approached methodologically? 

Some anthropologists have recognized the need to 

discuss types of meaning. In "Ethos, World View, and the 

Analysis of Sacred Symbols," Clifford Geertz discusses the 

----- " . .- .. --------.~.---------- ,---'---
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distinction between "ethos," the moral and aesthetic, 

evaluative elements of culture, and the cognitive elements 

\lJhich are most often designated by the term "world view," 

"A people's ethos is the tone, character, and quality of 

their life, its moral and aesthetic style and mood; it is 

the underlying attitude toward themselves and their world 

that life reflects. Their world view is their picture of 

the way things in sheer actuality are, their concept of 

nature, of self, of society."(p. 127) Geertz suggests that 

there is a tendency to synthesize world view and ethos at 

some level, but he does not suggest how such integration 

could be orchestrated. 

Geertz wants to account for different types of 

symbols carrying different kinds of meaning. Sacred 

symbols "identify fact with value at the most fundamental 

level." Such an unexamined symbol's "meaning is 

intuitively sensed, not consciously interpreted"; such 

significance is. "vaguely conceived but intensely felt."(p. 

128) 

Geertz has recognized different types of symbols 

but struggles when defining the sacred symbols. This 

problem is better resolved methodologically by the 

theoretical - qualitative distinction. A theoretical 

£ymbol represents; it stands for something ot.her than 

itself. The arbitrary nature of language illustrates this. 

----_._.- .-------------------
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There is no inherent connection between the referent and 

the word which represents it. 'l'hat sleek, fast canine 

could be "a greyhound, II "der Wi.ndhund, II or "el galgo." 

This level of meaning is the literal, dictionary type. In 

contrast to the theoretical symbol, a qualitative symbol 

"presents itself by representing the relationship out of 

which it emerges or by means of which it gains 

distinctiveness. "(Champlin, p. 40). A qualitative symbol 

presents~ for the interpretant, it is what it represents. 

Geertz was trying to get at this when he suggested that 

the meaning of some symbols is intuitive or not 

consciously interpreted. Or returning to the example of 

the Greyhound bus in an Arab culture, the mascot's picture 

on the vehicle ~ all those things the reluctant 

passengers associated with one's travel guide to death. 

These qualitative meanings are not found in 

dictionaries. Yet they are necessary for any depth of 

cross-cultural understanding. A framework for 

cross-cultural analysis that would incorporate such 

meaning would be extremely valuable to educators, 

businesses, and governments. 

Hypotheses 

An integral part of this ·conception would be 1) 

the definition of culture in more comprehensive terms then 

possible prior to Villemain's insightful development of 
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qualitative ways 1:.0 discuss "noise," values, and, in a 

rigourous paper on the four goal contexts , categories 

through which even the most subtle and unarticulated 

variables making up the human enterprise and the value 

base of those cherished and celebrated human ideals can be 

sorted, classified, and set into a taxonomic design, an 

hierarchical pattern through which to provide direction 

and parameters for greater cross-cultural exploration. 

2) Cultural clusters can be processed in 

exponential formats by 8n intricate clue-linking of 

related and tangential components. A typical cultural 

translation provides a one-to-one description of word/idea 

meaning. All nuances and cultural inferences are obscured 

in the name of instant and lineal communcation. The 

tourist's dilemma is the comparative anthropologist's 

anathema. How can an idea, cultural variable, be 

contextualized and placed in syntactical sequences in such 

a way as to allow the investigator to start or stop a 

relational inclusion of clustered variables at a 

propitious time? How will the question determine the 

relevance or appropriateness of a marginal point somewhere 

on a continuum between descriptive understanding, cultural 

awareness, and cross-cultural taboos? 

3) By using a carefully designed model capable of 

cross-referencing in an ever expanding format from quick 

---,,--- ,-.-- .--
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translation to extensive historical references, from 

simple theoretical meanings to comprehensive qualitative 

interconnections, any inquirer must be able to parallel a 

'facet of one culture to the analogical structures in 

another culture. Previous studies in cross-cultural 

parallels have been remiss in that the "models" they use 

have no way of reviewing the inarticulate or qualitative 

.var iables in a culture. They have no ~lay to use 

qualitative language other than some psychological 

expression peculiar to a culture, often little more than 

psychobabble. 

This model for cross-cultural meaning should 

initiate "a giant step for mankind" in an effort to 

understand rather than tolerate, to establish a kind of 

"pidgeon English" of the model would encourage 

cross-cultural ventures devoid of clumsy errors, and to 

help set the range of relevance that accompanies any 

enthusiast's awe for a given cultural tradition, and to 

facilitate effective planning for the qualitative 

communication essential to acceptance and participation in 

another cultural context (milieu). 

The future implications of such a model readily 

available to the general public, much less to the 

professional or buisness world, are intriguing if for 

nothing more than the academic exercise involved. This is 



to say that the satisfaction of designing the model to 

accomplish such a coventuring objective in itself makes 

the project worthwhile. 

Syntax Form 

37 

Frank Saunders' model theory identifies three 

generic syntactical model types; target models, sequence 

models, and relational models. (Saunders and Decker, 1973; 

Decker and Saunders, 1976, 28-30; Engle, Saunders, and 

Blake, 1981, 65-75) Model types dictate assumptions, 

language, and experience; and consequently, the type of 

statements that can be made about the relationships of the 

data become direct predicates of the basic model. 

The advantage of a relational model is its 

structurally comprehensive pattern, a pattern which serves 

as an informing hypothesis through which all components 

can be identified and maintained. "All syntax in a 

relational model should be identifiable and given 

sequential meaning in terms of the initiating mission or 

goal, Le., all other model types can be included in, .•• , 

and evaluated as to their appropriateness by the 

relational model form."(Engle, Saunders and Blake, p. 71) 

The language appropriate to this model type includes the 

term relational. 

This work will develop a relational model for 

cross-cultural inquiry. This will provide an integrative 

--- _.- ,._--- -_._---



model identifying the relationships among the categories 

and components. 

criteria for the Model 
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An integrative model for cultural information 

should have a heuristic function for the user. The model 

would structure the information in a way th~t would be 

more accessible than existent inventories. The model 

itself would be an educational device to help users expand 

their expertise in cross-cultural matters. The model would 

also meet the criteria for model integrity. such a model 

would reflect the levels of experience ~nd accommodate 

both theoretical and qualitative meaning. Culture specific 

content within the model could then be emic. This use of a 

methodologically sound model to organize emic data should 

help resolve Kluckhohn's paradox of the comparative 

science of cultures. 

Such a model would adhere to the following 

criteria: 

1. Integrative model: The model would establish the 

relationships among the categories and components. This 

necessitates the use of a relational-contextual model 

type. 

2. ~ierarchical structure: Based upon the assumption of 

levels of experience, the categories would be 

hierarchical, establishing the generative relationships 

----_. ----_._--------------_. 
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alT.ong values, structures, and content. This would overcome 

the problem of superficiality. 

3. Methodological rigor: This includes att'ention to model 

and category construction and the minimum canons of 

logical rigor. 

a. The model is legislative. It is not limited to data 

collection, measurement, or monitoring. 

b. The model is constructed based on informing 

hypotheses. This avoids the error of "Baconian 

simplicism," the naive assumption that the observation 

of facts is a simple process of mere recording. 

(Cohen, 1926, and 1961, p. 77) 

c. The model satisfies the minimum canons of logic. 

There is: 

i. no generic fallacy "~lere terms are misused by 

eclectic adoption without redefinition in each 

instance" 

ii. no reductionistic fallacy - a reductionistic 

error is made when there is a confusion between 

something and the conditions under which that 

thing occurs. 

iii. no false dichotomy 

iv. parsimony - This is the use of the simplest 

assumptions and least number of critiera to 

explain the most. As Peirce said in Baldwin's 
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Dictionary of Philosophy and Psychology, "It is 

bad scientific method to introduce ••• independent 

hypotheses to explain the same facts of 

observation." (Vol. 2, p. 264) 

d. Selected categories comprise the model. The 

criteria for inclusion and rejection of categories are 

clearly defined, and therefore public and 

reproducable. Furthermore the categories are: 

i. exhaustive, comprehensive - No analysis or 

description is complete until each category of a 

subject matter field (universe of discourse) 

needed to identify the topic has been explored 

ii. necessary - The necessary categories to 

describe or explore a topic must be included 

regardless of the numbers of other categories 

which are used 

iii. mutually exclusive - The categories should 

not overlap or merge into one another. A clear 

criterion must be specified for each category 

thereby keeping the categories separate. 

e. The syntax of the instrument should reflect 

intended structure, the relationships of the concepts, 

categories, and variables. 

4. The model includes both theoretical and qualitative 

meaning. 

---- ~- .-------_._------------
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Definition Type 

In A Model for Models, Decker and Saunders define 

the theoretical and descriptive model types and identify 

the definitional types appropriately used for each model 

type. The purpose of this work is to construct a 

theoretical cross-cultural model. Theoretical models are 

formats constructed to explain or integrate ideas; they 

ate relational formulations. (1976, p. 138) Therefore, it 

is necessary to employ defintional types appropriate to 

this model type. 

Definitional types can serve hortative, heuristic, 

or integrative functions. This study is least concerned 

with the hortative definition types such as lexical and 

synonym/antonym definitions. In construction of the 

cross-cultural model, this work will most often employ the 

integrative reducible defintion types. One of these, the 

theoretical definition, is "a process definition of a 

concept involving the determinate consequences that could 

be anticipated on the basis of a comprehensive, logical, 

and systematic analysis of that concept."(Saunders 1968a, 

p. 138) The other integrative reducible definition type, 

genus-differentia, comprises a set of definitions in which 

each definition is contingent on another definition and 

specifies characteristics which differentiate each term 

from others. The most well known example of this is 

--_._--- ._------------------
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taxonomic biology in which each component in the system is 

precisely related to another. The syntactical relations 

among the cells of the cube model employed for this study 

establish a genus-differenti~ relationship of continuity 

and integration among the components of the model. 

The operationism of this model would employ the 

heuristic definition types. As in all other method of 

science inquiry, the stipulative and ostensive 

definitional t.ypes would pro~,ide definitions agreed upon 

by a community of users and empirical referents based upon 

direct identification or illustrative example. 

Identification of Discourse: 
Culture as a Qualitative Format 

Most anthropologists would agree that. the concept 

of culture is one of the distinguishing contributions of 

their discipline and central to their methods of inquiry. 

But that may be all that would be a point of consensus. 

Kroeber and Kluckhohn's Culture: A Critical Review of 

Concepts Definitions illustrates this with over 140 

definitions of "culture." In order to move beyond 

descriptive analysis of usage of this term, another 

discourse may provide a more useful referent for the word, 

"culture. " 

One must always proceed with caution when crossing 

the boundaries of the established universes of discourse. 

--_.--- ._-----
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It would produce nonsense to talk about "the physiological 

strain on Spain during the vernal equinox is inverse to 33 

during adolescence." "Eclecticism when developed as a 

combinatorial system is not eclectic. It is a new system." 

(Saunders, 1968) It is necessary to have a unifying 

hypothesis or integrating conception when concepts and 

terms are presented in another universe of discourse in 

order to avoid the indeterminate nonsense of fallacies of 

discourse or reductionism. 

Anthropologists have often looked for a "least 

common denominator" usually biological from which to 

generate cultural universals. This would reduce the 

concept of culture to the categories of biology. "However, 

radical reductionism rarely produces anything more than 

errors of oversimplification, disjunction of means and 

ends or empirical nonsense where valued goals are in 

question." (Saunders, 1968) 

In his Style and Civilization Kroeber has used the 

notion that culture is a matter of style. (Kroeber, 1957) 

This anticipates a definition of culture suggested by 

Francis Vi1lemain in "The Signficicance of the Democratic 

Ethic for Cultural Alternatives and American Civilization" 

which makes reference to culture as life-style, or "a 

pervading character or quality of experience that at once 

serves to regulate the life of a group and distinguishes 

-------- .----
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group from group. Thus the grounds for constituting the 

group as a distinguishable entity are a shared form, 

style, pattern, configuration, used for ordering personal 

and social life." For Villemain, "culture is a qualitative 

format, an aesthetic form, which serves to regulate a wide 

range of personal and social activity in the life of a 

determinate group -- indeed, it constitutes the group as 

such." (Villemain, 1976). This orientation to the concept 

of culture is suggested in Chapter Sixteen, "Art and 

Civilization," of John Dewey's Art as Experience. 

Criteria for the Sorting of Concepts 

Dr. Saunders designed the cube of inquiry model to 

describe the sequence and inter-relationship of the levels 

of abstraction in the judgment process. Besides being a 

descriptive instrument, the cube can be used to diagnose 

the judgment process of an individual. As an instrument 

which can be used to change and refine thinking style, the 

cube of inquiry becomes a teaching instrument. The cube is 

constructed so that any idea, question or problem can be 

taken through it at any level of abstraction or 

sophistication. 

1.1 There are things that can be described. 

1.2 There are ideas which can be contrasted. 

---,---- ,---- ---



1.3 There is a value which functions as purpose by 

which a decision between alternatives is made. 

2.1 There is a language used to describe things. 

2.2 There is a language in which rules and 

criteria of adequacy are expressed in direct 

sequence to contrasted ideas. 

2.3 There is a continual value conflict which may 

be partly resolved if the "value laden" hortative 

language is examined and any determinate refer.ents 

identified. 

3.1 There are beliefs in some ultimate reality 

which are not questioned and that function to 

close off questions of an epistemological variety. 

3.2 There is sufficient material to trace in 

elaborate paths the written history of most ideas 

or constructs~ especially where there is a 

conflict between "reality claims" and "how we know 

we know" positions. 

3.3 There is some sense in which an overarching 

model must be foreseen in order to develop any 

series of ideas and by which a monitoring process 

can trace the path of any sequence toward any goal 

anticipated by the overarching model. (Decker and 

Saunders, 1973, p. 147) 

------ ----_._-------------
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This model can be used to organize cultural 

information and translated to specific needs of the 

coventurer. 

. ... _---.------------
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CHAPTER THREE 

RELATED LITERATURE 

Books are tools which wise men use to suit their 
own ends. Cohen and Nagel 

The primar.y intent of this chapter is to establish 

the history, significance and some questionable issues 

raised in pursuit of cross-cultural models. This 

literature review is designed to identify and cit~ some 

major sources dealing with the categori~s to be examined 

in this study. The organization of the chapter will be to 

indicate alternative orientations and credentialled 

comments for concepts and variables to be incorporated 

into the contribution section which is the next chapter. 

As this chapter progresses, the ideas most removed from 

the position to be taken by this study will precede those 

ideas and writers more closely aligned with the major 

theses of this presentation. Criteria for evaluating the 

ideas proposed by other writers will be formulated, 

summarized and applied to the materials selected for 

review. 

47 

------- .-----------
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The Inventories 

Perhaps the most common approach for organizing 

cultural information is a list or inventory. "An inventory 

arranges the elements of a culture • • • in the form of a 

list. It has the great advantage that it allows us to 

store and retrieve information."(Nostrand, p. 18) As this 

review will show, the major disadvantages with the 

inventories now available are 1) the lack of an 

integrative model which interrelates the dynamic cultural 

components and 2) the lack of methodological rigor in 

construction of the instruments. 

In their textbook Managing Cultural Differences, 

Philip Harris and Robert Moran present "So You're Going 

Abroad -- A Checklist." They introduce the checklist with 

a disclaimer that the questions are not meant to cover 

every situation. This list's major headings include: 

Some General Considerations 

Politics 
The Country 
Nonverbal Communication 
Daily Life 
Religion 
Social Structure 
Education 
Roles of Men and Women 
Business Customs and Social customs 
Food 
Newspapers and Media 
Health 
Humor 
Their Attitude Toward You. 

------- ~.-~.------. 
--_ ... _----
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Not only is this instrument for preparing for an 

overseas living or work experience not comprehensive, it 

is misleading. For example, under the heading "Some 

General Considerations" the student is reminded that there 

are many contemporary and historical persons of whom the 

host country is proud, e.g. in Japan called "national 

treasures." The user is then asked to name a politician, 

poet, philosopheri musician, writer, doctor, lawyer, 

Indian chief. (Harris and Moran, 1979, pp. 365-370 and 

324-5) Such an exercise is little more than cultural 

"Trivial Pursuit." The ability to supply such information 

does not demonstrate any of the breadth or depth 

perspective that should reflect sophisticated cultural 

awareness, the beginnings of cultural appreciation, or 

wider understanding such as the presence of "national 

treasures" in the form of one of those historicallY 

significant people. 

Another popular book written to prepare people for 

a living experience in a different culture is Robert 

Kohl's Survival Kit for Overseas Living: For Americans 

Planning To Live and Work Abroad. This book is written for 

a general audience and is eminently readable. The author 

provides "user interaction" by providing work spaces in 

the text and blank areas for notes. The popular appeal of 

the book is understandable, and it is often referred to in 
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the literature on cultural training and bibliographies for 

cultural education. The undoing of such a Band-Aid 

approach to complex cultural issues is its superficiality 

and the lack of a cohesive integrative model. 

In Chapter Fourteen for example, the reader 

literally plays Fifty Questions in "Let's Play Fifty 

Questions." Kohl does preface this exercise with a 

statement that the list is not intended to be inclusive. 

It is not clear but that may be a disclaimer to avoid the 

criterion of comprehensive categories. Kohl's questions 

are similar to the Harris and Moran list discussed above. 

They range from: 

"l. How many people who are prominent in the 

affairs (politics, athletics, religion, the arts, etc.) of 

the host country can you name?" 

to 

"16. What things are taboo in this sO,ciety?" 

and 

"8. Do hairdressers use techniques similar to those 

used by hairdressers in the United States? How much time 

do you need to allow for an appointment at the 

hairdresser?"(pp. 46-49) 

While such an exercise may provide helpful 

information to the reader, it is not splitting hairs to 

comment that this list lacks(locks?) the thread of an 

-----_ ... -.. --



APPENDIX B 

A checklist for gathering basic factual information about your host 
country. 

These are the areas for which you will need to gather information. It is 
not essential, however, that you follow the exact sequence given here. 
If you're vitally interested in Section F, for example, start there. 

A. Symbols 

Symbolism of Flag 
National Anthem 
National Flower, etc. 
Myths anel Legends of 

Ethnic Group(s) 
National Holidays 
Traditional Costumes 

B. Human and Natural Resources 

Geography and Topography 
Regional Characteristics 
Major Cities 
'Natural Resources (nora, 

fauna, minerals) 
Climate 
Demographic Information 
Transportation Systems 
Communication Systems 
Mass Communication Mediu 

C. Family and Social Structure 

Family Structure and 
Family Life 

Family Roles 
Social Classes 
Social Organizations 
Social Welfare 
Customs (re: birth, marriage, 

death, etc.) and Counesies 

G. Economics And Industry 
(Continued) 

Urban and Rural Conditions 
Agriculture (crops and 

animal husbandry) 
Fishing (if it is a major 

activity) 
Marketing Systems 

H. Politics and Government 

System of Government 
Political Parties 
Government Organization 

(national and local) 
Current Political Figures 
Police System 
Military 

D. Rellaloa and Philosophy 

Religious Beliefs (indigenous 
and borrowed) 

Philosophy 
Proverbs 
Superstitions 

E. Educatloa 

General Approach (e.g., rote 
memorization vs. problem· 
solving approach) 

School System 
Colleges and Universities 
Vocational Training 

F. Fine Arts and 
Cultural Achievements 

Painting Dance 
Sculpture Drama 
Crafts Literature 
Folk Arts Poetry 
Architecture 
Music 

Cinema 

G. Economics and Industry 
Principal Industries 
ExporlS/lmpons 
Foreign Investment 
Cottage Industries (if any) 
Industrial Development 
Modernization (if applicable) 

I. Science 

Inventions and Achievements 
(throughout history) 

Science 
Medicine 

J. Spons and Games 

Native Spons (unique to 
the country) 

Modern World Spons 
Traditional Children'! Games 

K. National Foods 

L. National Language 

Local Dialects/Languages 

Figure 3. Kohls' checklist. 

-----_ .. ------------~ 
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organizing model. Kohl provides another checklist for 

gathering factual information about the host country in 

his Appendix B. This checklist is reproduced in Figure 3. 

There is no hierarchy in this checklist. 

Furthermore, the reader may not know what to do with the 

data once it is gathered. Consider the first 

heading,ISymbols." "Symbolism of Flag" is the first 

variable in this category. Use of a cherished symbol 

without depth understanding of culturally appropriate 

contexts can lead to cross-cultural bloopers as 

illustrated in the following examples. A U. S. company 

committed a marketing blunder in Canada by overusing the 

Canadian flag in an advertising campaign. The Canadians 

found such commercialization of a national symbol crass, 

and the company was forced to withdraw the campaign within 

fifteen days. (Ricks, et aI, p. 15) Similarly, a marketing 

program in Germany should be wary of overuse of 

nationalistic symbols. As a German once commented when 

observing the display of U.S. flags in American 

classrooms, "Das koennen wir uns nicht leisten. Wir baben 

National Socialismus gehabt." (We can't allow ourselves 

that. We had Naziism.) 

Kohl's Survival Kit is a light introduction to 

cultural issues for a general audience. The instruments 

used, however, lack an organizing framework which could be 

------.------------------
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reproduced by other cross-cultural inquirers or provide 

the reader with a system for organizing and processing the 

cultural information in an integrative way for a variety 

of coventure purposes. 

Baedeker's Travelware is a line of computer 

software including "Correct Behavior" the Mexican, French, 

German, and Japanese way. This software "is an educational 

tool intended for all who are interested in developing 

cross-cultural awareness and understanding. Potential 

users include language students, tourists, and other 

prospective travelers. Individuals engaged in 

international business who want to understand their 

counterparts in other countries more fully may find these 

programs of particular benefit."(p. 3) Based on a library 

search of the current indexes for software, this is the 

only line of software which could be classified as 

cross-cultural training material and, therefore, 

appropriate for consideration in this review. 

Based on cultural assimilators, the program 

simulates 28 realistic situations per country and the user 

makes decisions about correct behavior. 

This microcomputer software does not begin to 

utilize the power of the medium. The program is slow and 

potentially frustrating to the novice user. This 



is used, the information is not organized hierarchally. 

The first major topic provides an illustrative example: 

I. On what does the educational process focus?" 

1. Environment 
2a. Values 
2b. Values conflict 
3. Institutions 
4. Technology, machines 
5. Reading, Writing, and Arithmetic 
6. Social Manipulation 
7. How to compete 

27. cultural fictions 

The structural weaknesses of Henry's outline are 
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typical of works that proceed uninformed by a directing 

hypothesis. The cultural variables must have been written 

on notecards, shuffled, and then placed under the twelve 

headings. The procedure used to develop the outline is an 

illustration of Baconian simplicism, the naive assumption 

that the observation of fac'!:".s .is a simple process of mere 

recording.(Cohen, p. 77) In his section "Origins of the 

Outline," Henry explains that the outline is the result of 

the analysis of several hundred protocols of direct 

observations of American classrooms. Those records are 

"factual, relatively unscreened process notes of what the 

observer saw." (p. 73) Henry seems to be collecting 

breadcrumbs backwards into the future by first gathering 

data and then assuming that these data will suggest an 

organizing categorization scheme. 

------ .----
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simulation, like experience, is not the best teacher; the 

test is given before the lesson is presented.CGustav and 

Knirkson, 1986) The software introduction concedes "it is 

perfectly true that individuals who have never been 

exposed to the culture in question may have little basis 

on which to make their choices." But this is not as the 

authors claim "pedagogically speaking, ••. extremely 

important."Cp. 4) An educational tool should reflect some 

underlying assumptions about instruction, and this 

software design does not seem to be follow an informing 

hypothesis or be based on an integrative mqdel. 

The 28 situations seem to have been generated 

scatter-shot. If there is a generic integrative cultural 

model informing the content of the software, identifying 

it would be a mystery as unsolvable as finding the "ghost 

in the machine. II 

In 1960 Jules Henry published "A Cross-Cultural 

Outline for Education." Henry claims· this work t,'fill 

provide scientists with a methodological tool that will 

take inquiry beyond individual creative imagination or 

works that are often incomplete or focused on particular 

interests.Cp. 72) The "outline" is a list of several 

hundred cultural items listed under twelve major headings 

which pose educational questions. Even though outline form 
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George Murdock's Outline of Cultural Materials is 

the "classic" anthropological system for classifying 

cultural information. The Preface to the Fifth Edition 

states "The Outline of Cultural Materials (OCM) is a 

manual which presents a comprehensive subject 

classification system pertaining to all aspects of human 

behavior and related phenomena. • •• the OCM is used by the 

Human Relations Area Files, Inc. (HRAF) in building files 

of data (called the HRAF Files) on a broad sample of the 

world's cultures and societies." (p. xi) 

Some experts may cite the Outline of Cultur.al 

Materials as the best available inventory because it 

includes materials on over 200 cultures and has been 

developed by specialists from various disciplines. 

However, more is not better and this instrument, too, 

suffers from the lack of methodological rigor 

characteristic of many social science efforts. Consider 

the following quotes: 

"The authors have frequently been asked to elucidate the 

theoretical principles underlying the system of 

classification. They admit only that they have attempted 

to group inherently related categories in the same section 

and that they have arranged the sections in an order that 

is not wholly without logic." 

And, 

-----._--.-- ----
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"Through trial and error, therefore, the categories have 

come to represent a sort of common denominator of the ways 

in which anthropologists, geographers, sociologists, 

historians, and nonprofessional recorders of cultural data 

habitually organize their materials." (p. xvi) 

There are no clear rules for establishing the 

categories. What rationale informs the "inherent 

relationships" which these categories mystically 

represent? Such a "method" of establishing categories 

results in the confusion engendered by a universe of 

discourse Tower of Babble. Such a trial and error (hit and 

miss) approach which includes amateur attempts would 

hardly qualify even as a good mistake. There are no 

established, public, reproducable criteria for sorting 

information in the system. It is not surprising that 

special training was "secret cabal" often required for 

successful use of the File with its 79 major and 631 minor 

classification divisions. 

Howard Nostrand's "Emergent Model," a structured 

inventory of a sociocultural system, is an instrument 

that aims to evolve, "as the data accrue," into a model of 

the interactive forces for a given life style. (1974, p. 

23) The "structured inventory" has six major categories, 

the Culture, the Society, Conflicts, the Ecology and 

Technologoy, the Individual, and the Cross-Cultural 

--_ .. __ ... ---- ---------------.---
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Environment. Nostrand claims the "four subsystems", the 

Culture, the Society, the Ecology and the Individual, are 

adapted from the work of the Harvard sociologist Talcott 

Parsons. 

Nostrand's structured inventory is the first work 

reviewed so far which presents the assumptions underlying 

the framework. Unfortunately, many assumptions are 

fallacious and the framework does not meet the criteria 

for model integrity. 

An illustration of the author's fallacious 

thinking is the false dichotomy formed by his effort to 

establish a clear distinction between culture and society. 

Before presenting his arguments for the dichotomy, he 

concedes that anthropologists are "right" who say that 

"this distinction between culture and society is not worth 

the powder to blow it up."(l966, p. 10) Nostrand may have 

caught himself lighting a match in the powder room to 

illuminate the unobscuzed darkness. In "Describing and 

Teaching the Sociocultural Context of a Foreign Language 

and Literature," Nostrand offers an elaborate 

justification for distinguishing between a concept of 

culture and a concept of society. His points range from an 

argument tha.t the "Hispanic" countries share essentially 

the same basic culture yet are separate societies to an 

argument that primates and social insects such as ants and 
, 
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bees have highly developed societies but only a 

rudimentary culture. The Hispanic countries may share some 

cultural elements derived from common -historical and 

language origins, but sparks would fly if one suggested to 

a Mexican and a Cuban that their essential value 

orientations were identical. And if culture is a valuing 

process, primates and social insects do not have even a 

"rudimentary" capacity for such purposeful action. 

Attributing culture to insects and apes anthropomorphizes 

those animals which may not be doing them any great 

service. 

The instrument suffers from inadequate attention 

to the syntactical relations of the major categories, the 

headings, and their variables. Although the organization 

of the information is at first blush hierarchichal, the 

placement of elements within the outline is problematic. 

If indeed his third category, "Conflicts," has been 

reserved for "an elaborate description of the conflicts 

both between and within the categories of the other 

sections"(p. 289), That change in level of analysis should 

be reflected in the syntax of the instrument. The 

inclusion of "variables" within the categories do not seem 

to be follow any principles of parsimony-despite his claim 

of "economy"(l978, p. 278), determinancy, or necessity. 

---_._-_ •. - .---
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Anthropological Frameworks 

The next section of this chapter will review two 

anthropological frameworks used for the organization of 

cultural information f cultural descriptions, and 

cross-cultural analysis. These works have had significant 

influence in the development of cross-cultural inquiry and 

its educational applications. This review will first 

introduce the framework. Then some representative quotes 

from the assumptions which generated its design will be 

critcally examined. Finally, the instrument will be 

evaluated using the methodological criteria adopted for 

this study. 

The Kluckhohn "Model" 

The "Kluckhohn Model" is so widely used as an 

instrument for cultural descriptions in training and 

education that its categories have become almost standard. 

Harris and Moran adopted this work as the paradigm for 

their chapter on "Managing Intercultural Business 

Relations." Robert Kohls presents this framework in his 

Survival Kit for Overseas Living: For Americans Planning 

To Live and Word Abroad. Rippert-Davila incorporates it as 

a training activity in her "Cross-Cultural Training for 

Business: A Consultant's Primer." Nostrand incorporates 

them, unreferenced, in his structured inventory. Such 

-----.-." -------------------



popularity attests at least to usability. The original 

version of the framework is reproduced in Figure 4. 

This original version includes five value 

orientations identified as crucial ones to all human 

groups. These are: 

61 

human nature orientation, the character of-innate 

human nature: 

man-nature orientation, the relation of man to 

future (and supernature): 

time, the temporal focus of human life: 

activity, the modality of human activity: and 

relational, the modality of man's relationship to 

other men. 

In a footnote, the authors express their inclination to 

include a sixth common human problem which is man's 

conception of space and his place in it. Subsequent 

versions of the Kluckhohn model either add space as a 

sixth category or replace one of the more problematic 

original five such as activity. There are then three 

postulated manifestations for each of the value 

orientations to account for the possible range of 

variations. 

Florence Kluckhohn and Fred L. Strodtbeck 

developed this classification of cultural value 

orientations in their Variations in Value Orientations. 

----_ ..• --------_._-----_._--



THE.: FIVE VALUE ORIENTATIONS AND THE RANGE OF V AItiATIONS 

POSTULATED FOR EACH 

Orientation Postulated Range of Va,riations 

i 
1 Mixture of 1 

human nature 
Evil Neutral 1 Good-and-Evil 

1 
Good 

~~~~~l~~~~:hl~ 
--·-----1----------- ------,-------
mutable! immutable mutable ! immutable 

1 

man-nature Subjugation-to- Harmony-with- Mastery-over-
Nature Nature Nature 

time Past Present Future 

activity Being Being-in -Becoming Doing 

relational Lineality Collaterality Individualism 

Figure 4. The Kluckhohn "model." 

----- ~.- .. _------------
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The authors offer an explication of the assumptions from 

which they generated their framework. Unfortunately, their 

theorizing is replete with fallacious thinking and lack of 

precision as the following examples illustrate. 

Kluckhohn and Strodtbeck identify the 

value-orientation concept as the foundation of their 

classification system. "Value orientations are complex but 

definitely patterned (rank-ordered) principles, resulting 

from the transactional interplay of three analytically 

distinguishable elements of the evaluative process--the 

cognitive, the affective, and the directive 

elements--which give order and direction to the 

ever-flowing stream of human acts and thoughts as these 

relate to the solution of 'common human' problems."(p. 4) 

The assertion that those elements are "analytically 

distinguishable" is problematic. First, the popular 

dichotomy of "cognitive" and "affective" domains is 

fallacious. It violates a number of logical and conceptual 

methods and rules and precludes evaluation methods. 

(Saunders and Foster, 1985) The theoretical-qualitative 

distinction presented in Chapter Two solves that problem 

by resolving it methodologically. Furthermore, Kluckhohn's 

"elements of the evaluative process" are a case of a 

common error found in eclectic systems; there is a generic 

fallacy in the misuse of terms by eclectic adoption 
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without redefinition in each instance. Of the three 

elements of the evaluative process, "cognitive" and 

"affective" are psychological terms, and it is not clear 

from which discourse "directive" is taken. It is difficult 

enough to reach consensus on definitions within a 

discourse. The problem of lack of a common referent is 

compounded by jumping discourse boundaries. 

Such difficuties are not limited to the 

assumption system underlying this "model." The Kluckhohn 

categories are also problematic. Time and space 

orientations are cultural universals; however, the 

development in the last two decades of proxemics and 

chronemics suggest that time and space are variables in 

non-verbal communication and are not necessarily value 

orientations. The labels for the categories human nature 

and man-nature (-supernature) reflect realist ontological 

and epistemological biases. The "postulated range of 

variations" are an attempt to accommodate other 

perspectives, but the authors' choices of possibilites 

smuggles unexplicated assumptions. The authors do not 

provide clear criteria which are public and reproducable. 

For example, their rationale for "Subjugation-to-Nature," 

"Harmony-with-Nature," and "Master-over-Nature," "is too 

well known from the works of philosophers and culture 

historians to need much explanation."(p. 13) 

-----.----------------------
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Any hope of making these ideas clear is lost with 

the category activity and its variables,Being, 

Being-in-Becoming, and Doing. The authors attempt to 

establish "some degree" of similarity between this and 

Charles Morris's personality components of the 

"Dionysian," "Apollonian," and "Promethean" and then 

concede "However, the accordances with these or other 

philosophical concepts are far from complete."(p. 16) This 

terminological floundering(foundering) does not even 

qualify as the kind of discourse fallacy identified 

earlier. These variables are little more than psychobab1e. 

There are also syntactical problems due to the 

lack of ordering and inclusion of the categories. In fact, 

the authors say hI a note that "the arrangement in columns 

of sets of orientations is only the accidental result of 

this particlular chart."(p. 12) The problem with such lack 

of attention to methodological concerns in model 

construction is that it leads to semiotic imprecision in 

the terminological scheme and concept development which is 

inherented by subsequent users of the model. This 

punctuates the necessity of employing "eternal vigilance" 

in the use of such models. (Braithwaite, 1952 and Decker 

and Saunders, 1976) 

Despite these methodological-conceptual 

difficulties, the Kluckhohn categories have been a widely 

----"-- ... - .. _---_._----- . ""--- -------" -------
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used descriptive device. The Kluckhohn model is concise 

compared to the checklists and inventories discussed 

earlier. This has probably contributed to its popularity 

as a training device. In her consultant's primer for 

cross-cultural business training, Susan Rippert-Davila 

presents the Kluckhohn Model as a conceptual tool for 

understanding the basic elements of culture. 

(Rippert-Davila, 1985,p. 241) Rippert-Davila claims that 

training seminar participants can use the model to analyze 

the values of the target culture. This is an ambitious 

claim for such a one-dimensional instrument. The Kluckhohn 

categories may be usable as an introductory device, but a 

more sophisticated instrument would be needed for depth 

and breadth analysis of a culture. 

Another illustration of use of some of the 

Kluckhohn categories is found in "Approaching German 

Culture: A Tentative Analysis" by David Woloshin and Roy 

Tinsley, They have modified the categories to 1. Human 

Nature, 2. Social Relations, 3. Man and Nature, 4. Time, 

and 5. Space. They hint at levels in culture by 

distinguishing between "formal" and "deep" culture. 

"Formal" culture is defined as visible behavior patterns. 

The underlying attitudes, values, and unconscious 

assumptions comprise "deep" culture. Formal culture is the 

outward manifestation or result of deep culture. The term 

------<------<----- -------
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"formal" was probably borrowed from Edward Hall's The 

Silent Language which will be discussed next and the 

choice of the term "deep" probably shows the influence of 

Chomsky's theory of transformational grammar. This. 

eclectic borrowing without clear redefinition is another 

example of the generic fallacy. This work does proceed 

from the assumption that specific behaviors are generated 

from a value system. It was, however, beyond the scope of 

this "tentative analysis" to comprehensively examine the 

German cultural system. 

Hall's "Map of Culture" 

The early Sixties were an exciting time of 

innovation in the social sciences. This period produced 

most of the frameworks for the organization of cultural 

information discussed so far. Another major contribution 

is the work of Edward T. Hall, particularly his book The 

Silent Language which was first published in 1959. Hall's 

work was influential in establishing the study of 

proxemics and chronemics as major categories for cultural 

inquiry and description. Although the book was written for 

a lay audience, Hall provides in his appendices a schema 

of his theory of culture and his Map of Culture, "a kind 

of mathematics of culture that will be useful to the 

specialist." (p. 220) This review will focus on those 

aspects of Hall's work. 

-- - . __ .---.----------------- .------------------
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Hall's theory of culture, developed in 

corraboration with his colleague George L. Trager an 

anthopologically trained linguist, is based on a 

communications model and is presented as eight 

interrelated ideas in the "Schema for Soc.ial Scientists," 

(Hall, p. 217). A critical examination of selected 

elements in that schema uncovers the weak foundation of 

Hall's theory. 

Hall's first postulate is "Culture is 

communication and communication is culture."(p. 217) This 

is a false tautology for "culture" and "communication" are 

not indiscernables. It also is a type of reductionism to 

state that "culture is communication." 

Postulate Number Four is "man operates on three 

different levels.~ (p. 217) This initially seems to 

reflect the philosophical tradition of three levels of 

experience, a fundamental assumption for the model to be 

developed in the next chapter. However, Hall's "levels" 

are the "formal," "informal," and "technical." These terms 

are defined only by case examples. There is not a clearly 

identifiable referent. Each of the "levels" is "present in 

any situation, but one will dominate at any given instant 

in time. The shifts from level to level are rapid, and the 

study of the shifts is the study of the process of 

change." (p. 217) Rather than referring to levels of 

------ ._--- ---_._----------------



experience, it seems that Hall is trying to get at the 

idea of symbol-type predominance. The work of Villemain 

and Champlin on theoretical and qualitative symbols 

discussed in Chapter Two resolves this problem with more 

methodological rigor. 
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Hall's categories are his ten basic components of 

culture, the "primary Message Systems." "There are at 

least ten bases for culture, all deeply rooted in the 

biological past, that satisfy the rigid criteria imposed 

by using a linguistic model for culture." (p. 217) These 

are: 

1. Interaction 

2. Association 

3. Subsistence 

4. Bisexuality 

5. Territoriality 

6. Temporality 

7. Learning 

8. Play 

9. Defense 

10. Exploitation 

Hall claims to provide "operational" criteria for 

identification of the PMS, "based on direct observation of the 

actual functioning of a cultural system, in this case 

language." Each Primary Message System is: 

---~- .... - ... __ .--_._---- -- ._---_._-------------



A. Rooted in a biological activity widely shared 
with other advanced living forms. It was 
essential that there be no breaks with the past. 
B. Capable of analysis in its own terms without 
reference to the other systems and so organized 
that it contained isolated components that could 
be built up into more complex units, and 
paradoxically--
C. So constituted that it reflected all the rest 
of culture and was reflected in the rest of 
culture. (p. 61) 
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The method for deriving those ten components from 

language observation using those critieria remains a 

mystery. Hall's paradox of units analysable in their own 

terms without reference to other systems yet reflecting 

and reflected in all the rest of culture seems to be a 

methodological impossibility. 

Hall's Criterion A is another case of the 

biological reductionism found in other anthropological 

theories of culture. (See Kluckhohn and Strodtbeck, p. 7) 

This reductionism probably has its roots in the 

presuppostions of anthropology as a universe of discourse. 

Consider the following quote from Hall's preface to his 

book on proxemics, The Hidden Dimension: 

As an anthropologist I have become accustomed to 
going back to the beginning and searching out the 
biological substructures from which a given 
aspect of human behavior springs. This approach 
underscores the fact that man is first, last, and 
always, like other members of the animal kingdom, 
a prisoner of his biological organism. • •• The 
more we learn about animals and the intricate 
adaptation mechanisms evolution has produced, the 
more relevant these studies become to the 
solution of some of the more baffling human 
problems. 
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Anthropology is rooted in a realist philosophical 

tradition which often defines man as the "rational animal" 

or, in rare cases, the symboling animal. Hall's fallacy 

illustrates the limitations of an anthropological approach 

to this problem. If the concept of culture is to be 

elevated to the purpose defining level of value-aesthetic, 

it cannot be reduced to biological predispositions. 

The Map of Culture is presented as a 

potential "classification system and a check list foc 

behavioral scientists, who, when working on large 

projects, can be sure that no major categories have been 

overlooked. It is also a special kind of map of the 

categories of human activities."(p. 220) 

The authors claim to have constructed a 

two-dimensional matrix. Yet one axis is the Primary 

Message Systems and the other, "adjectival counterparts 

of the PMS" is the same list. Even though the form of this 

chart suggests two dimensions, there is a methodological 

problem with the grid. The categories have been crossed 

over themselves. The result of such a model construction 

error is, in the author's own words, another "checklist." 

Some critical criteria for any "model" purporting 

to cross-relate categories or variables is in the 

structure of the model itself as it identifies the 

components on the axes. The categories/variables must 

----.-..•... _-
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either be categorical parallels as in programs A, B, 

C that cross-reference with 

Or, 

- the other axis that must be in "levels" or 

hierarchical sequence that allows 

- the coordinates to characterize(dramatize) the 

specifics of the cross-reference 

When the horizontal axis (Y) 

- establishes a sequentially descending set of 

categories 

or 

- the vertical axis, x, must either 

be different from the Y categories as in goals or 

organizational units 

- in levels where the coordinates themselves 

specify the activities. 

In any event, the components on the axes' must 

always be of a type or sort that run parallel (by 

definition) or items on one axes hierarchical when the 

contrasting items are of a uniform type. 

Educational Models 

A three-level approach to a specific cultural 

education problem, bilingual education, was suggested by 

Maria Urquides in "Bilingualism, Bilingual Education, and 

Biculturalism: Three Issues in Search of Meaning. 1I 

----.-.-~------- ----.-- .-----



Urquiedes applied Saunders' Cube of Inquiry to develop 

comprehensive definitions for bilingualism and bilingual 

education and a model, "developmental framework," for 

bilingual education. 
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(See Figure 5, Bilingualism: A Comprehensive Definition 

Figure 6, Bilingual Ed: A Comprehensive Def by Eval 

Level 

Figure 7, Bilingual Ed: Some Proposed Guidelines & a 

Developmental Framework) 

Urquides' work illustrates t~e power of developing 

a model directed by an informing hypotl7esi:;;. The contrast 

to data-driven instruments such as Henry's and Murdock's 

outlines is striking. The power of attention to the 

hierarchy of' experience can be seen in this example using 

community values to generate the structure and content of 

the model. This insures that the instrument is designed 

with human ends-in-view. 

Another educational application is found in the 

Cultural Awareness Inservice Model developed by Saunders 

et al. (1976) The implementation of this model as a 

curriculum framework would produce a comprehensive, 

integrated cultural awareness program. According to the 

authors, the model provides: 

"(1) h' a compre enSlve perspective for viewing 

components of any cultural awareness program; 

----- ._-----_ ... 



B11ingual education includes the follow1ng components, participation and 

purposes: 

Bilingualism 1s two spoken languages 
Bi11ngualism 1s two language l1teracy 
Bi11ngualism is comparative linguistics 

also, 

Bilingua11sm is cultural awareness (of one's history) 
Bilingualism is bicultural part1cipat1on 
Bilingualism is cross cultural analysis (ethnoscfence) 

and, 

Bflfngualism fs cultural un1ty (cultural identity) 
Bilfn9ualfsm is strength fn shared dffferences (cooperative 
forum) 
Bflingual1sm is multicultural educational goals 1n'a 
democracy (an investment in all people) 

Bilingual educatfon can provide a means by which communfty participation, 

professional development, and student growth can increase fn educational 

scope and can address emerging human conceros. 

Figure ~~ Bilingualism: a comprehensive definition. 

- ------------------- _. -- . ---- .--~ 
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Bilingual education can provide a means by which community participation. 

professional development. and student growth can increase in educational 

scope and can address emerging human concerns. A definition of bilingual 

education can be proposed. then. which includes the following components. 

participation. and purposes: 

3. 'Bilingual education is 

°extensive unde~standing and p~eparation fo~ culturaZZy 
unifying educational goaZs (cultural identity) 

"prograrmring fo~ an appreciation of and st;zoength in shared 
differences (cooperative forum) 

°t/le formuLation of muUicultural educational goals in a 
democracy. by everyone affected by the goals in operation 

(an investment in all people) 

also; 

2. Bilingual education is 

Dthe selection of specific historical cultural components for 
estabZishing a CU1'1'icuZum to ~Zo~e cultural awareness (of 
one I s hi story) 

Dthe presentation of educational oppo~tunities for bicultural 
participation (cross-cultural information) 

Dcross-cultural analysis thf'ough educationaZ assignments 
ethnosciencB and res~ch(educational specialization) 

and 

1. Bilingual education is 

°troaining in oral proficiency in two spoken languages (bilingual 
development) 

°speciaZiaation in two-language literacy (skills in bilingual 
reading and writing) 

°educational ~e~tiBe in comparative linguistics (academic emphases 
on language development) 

Figure 6. Bilingual education: a comprehensive 
definition by evaluation level. 
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(2) a format for determining the relationships among 

program components; and 

(3) ways to define cultural awareness components 

within the format of the integrated model. "(p. 6) 

"The columns of the model increase in depth of 

understanding from a direct examination of contexts, to a 

more rigorous analysis of 'language' and 'categories,' and 

finally, to an in-depth exploration of the uses of history 

as a forum for explaining cultural patterns. The scope of 

understanding of the meanings of 'cultural awareness' 

increases as an idea is processed up the levels and across 

the model." (p. 7) 

The graphic representation of the model is 

reproduced in Figure 8. 

The Cultural Awareness Model can be viewed as a 

preliminary step in the development of the type of model 

which would meet the criteria established in the 

methodology section of this work. Like the Urquides 

framework, this model uses the Cube of Inquiry as an 

informing hypothesis and represents with the levels and 

depths the hierarchical relationship among the different 

types of experience. According to the rationale statement, 

it provides a way for identifying components and 

relationships among components. This is an integrative 

model. A limitation is that this model remains an 
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Figure 8. Saunders I cultural awareness model. 
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introductory instrument. The workshop format may have been 

a constraint. The task of using such a model to frame an 

expert system for cultural information and cross-cultural 

information processing is one of the challenges to be met 

by this work. 



CHAPTER FOUR 

THE CROSS-CULTURAL COVENTURING MODEL AND ITS 
IMPLICATIONS FOR MICROCOMPUTER 

CD APPLICATIONS 

The Telescoping of Cross-Cultural Issues 

In this final decade of the twentieth century, the 

globe is shrinking in ways unimaginable just a few years 

ago. Telescoping of technology hads given us high 

mobility, global and interplanetary communication, 

intracellular tracing and biogenetic engineering. The 

impact of such developments have had an effect on the 

full range of human experience, from the professional to 

the personal, from social to the individual's spheres. 

Business now operates in a worldwide economy , if not 

directly in an international marketplace. Extended contact 

among cultural groups eventually leads to what was 

referred to in a recent Newsweek article as "The Ultimate 

Assimilation." Previous taboo practices such a 

Asian-American intermarriage are on the rise. (Kantrowitz, 

et aI, p. 80) If ethnocentrics once thought cross-cultural 

contacts could be limited to a necessary evil in business 

80 
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affairs, they may have to guess again about who may be 

coming to dinner. 
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As cultures become more cross-referenced, the 

exigencies of cross cultural coventuring telescope. The 

strange or exotic customs and ways of other peoples are no 

longer curiosities to be viewed in travel magazines from 

the comfortable distance of another's camera lens or from 

behind the protective shield of a tour bus window. The 

armchair anthropologists of the nineteenth century found 

that reading missionaries' reports and adventurers' 

accounts did not provide much helpful insight into the 

cultures of other people. Anthropologists found it 

necessary to go "into the field" to have extended contact 

with the people in their rich, complex environment. In the 

late twentieth and early twenty-first centuries, contact 

with other cultures will not be a matter of venturing out; 

it will be an everyday occurence. The anthropologist's 

ethnographic .method is no longer a viable way to prepare 

business people and other professionals (educators, 

government employees) for cross-cultural interaction. It 

would be time consuming and an unnecessary replication of 

previous efforts for us to persist in reinventing the 

wheel. Ethnographies already provide a wealth of cultural 

information. The challenge remains to provide a 

user-friendly cross-cultural information processing model. 

---- -~ ------_.-.. --- _.- .----
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Chapter III reviewed the instruments currently 

available for organizing cultural information. Most of 

these devices are little more than checklists or 

inventories. Due to poor design resulting in 

superficiality or over-complexity, they are inadequate for 

attaining the goal of a depth perspective on another 

culture which would be necessary for effective 

cross-cultural interaction. A travelers guide often leads 

to cultural errors, confusion and bloopers. 

The purpose of this study is to introduce a model 

for in-depth cross-cultural information processing. The 

word "model" is used here in the sense of an informing 

hypothesis, a(n) heuristic device, for assisting humans in 

the attainment of goals which reflect community generated 

values. The criteria for rigorous model construction were 

discussed in the methodology section of this work. The 

review of the literature illustrated how a lack of 

attention to those methodological considerations has 

resulted in less than ;;zGequate instruments. This chapter 

will develop a comprehensive cultural information 

processing model for coventuring based on the design 

criteria stipulated. 



Varieties of Options and Structural 
Complexities: Intro to 

Levels and Depths 

The levels of the cube model are an attempt to 
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make explicit the cumulative nature of ideas, sorting and 

classifying, and 'taxonomic inclusion rules. This is to say 

that each idea is necessarily a part in a 

genus-differentia definition scheme, e.g. Cleo the cat is 

a feline, mammal, form of life, defined in biology as a 

universe of discourse. 

By stipulating three levels, the descriptive, 

contextual, and valued or purposeful, the cube model can 

sort any data meeting those specifications set by the 

criteria for a given coordinate into a matrix of 

explanation. A generic "Cultural Inquiry Cube" based on 

Saunders' Cube of Inquiry is presented in Figure 10. By 

contrasting or comparing cultural variables between 

groups, coventuring is made possible. 

The bottom-line or survival level for 

cross-cultural interaction is correct behavior. Americans 

were made conscious of their image abroad as the 

blundering, faux-pasing foreigner with the label, "Ugly 

Amer ican." Kohls chose an illustration which truely 

captured this with his photograph of the tourist in 

Bermuda shorts and garish Hawaiian shirts. (Kohls, 1979, 

p. 4) This image is not limited to anyone 

---.~----... ---- ----
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nationality. Any one (place, town, locale> invaded by a 

tour bus full of "others" will attest that tourists, 

whether American, Japanese, or German talk too fast and 

loud, are unmannerly, and take an extraordinary number of 

pictures. The faces and the make of camera in the 

illustration could be American, German, or Japanese, and 

all the other qualities would remain the same. 

The urgent (immediate> desire by minimally 

sensitive coventurers to avoid bottom-line blunders is 

understandable. The majoI'ity of materials available cater 

to this need. Baedecker's "Correct Behavior" software is 

an example of such band-aid approaches. The problem with 

such an educational tool is that it does simulate 

"real-life." Experience alone is the worst teacher in that 

without an organizing principle or hypothesis, experience 

is simplistic and direct. Meaningful experience is 

mediated in terms of context and perspective. A coventurer 

cannot learn the process or principles of effective 

cross-cultural interaction by memorizi.ng content specific 

checklists of do's and don'ts. If an American were to read 

"The Japanese are punctual," he may be on time for the 

appointment, but this does not prepare him for the 

extended period of contact necessary to build a business 

coventure. Or, the Travelware informs the user that it is 

not appropriate to tip in a Japanese restaurant. The user 

----- --' . __ .--_ .. _------------- -.- --_._---_. 
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mayor may not correctly generalize this to the entire 

culture. Such explanations also do not offer the user the 

bigger picture of the role of gift-giving and the concept 

of giri. (Benedict, 1946, p. 116). This would be crucial 

for correct behavior by a regular customer, especially if 

the proprietor should initiate the gift exchange. 

Cultural content, behavior, is set within some 

context. Very few of the cultural instruments, 

inventories, models available present or even represent 

this hierarchical relationship among elements. American 

expectations of punctuality vary dramatically according to 

social context and geographical location. Thirty minutes 

is inexcusable for a business appointment but insures a 

stylish entrance to a cocktail party (social event). 

German trains leave on the minute, but a foreign student 

prince(ss) soon learns the tradition of the Akademischer 

Viertel, classes at the university start a quarter of an 

hour past the time listed in the schedule of hours. 

Such a travelogue of cultural peculiarities can' be 

given perspective, at least in the sense of articulating 

the variety of complexities that arise, when anyone seeks 

a comprehensive review of the culture being considered for 

some form of exchange. There is nothing wrong with a 

comprehensive understanding at a simple or direct level of 

a culture. 

--- ... _- .---- ---
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The problem arises where a coventurer wants an 

in-depth presentation of some cultural system, a 

sufficiently accurate examination of major cultural 

categories to assure the coventurer of successful entry 

into and coordination of major business functions in that 

culture. 

By setting these categories in the cube model the 

travelogue scenario becomes a dynamic in-depth 

orchestration of the important features of the culture 

under consideration. This is developed in Figure 9. For 

anyone seeking an extensive analysis of the culture, the 

coordinates of the model are pressed to a third level for 

each category. This escalation follows the same basic 

criteria as the other levels but persists to approximate 

the cultural native's apperceptive mass of familiarity. 

Entry Point Rationale 

The nine coordinate system has rules 

preestablished to pre-organize any data or content placed 

into any part of the system. The subtle complexities arise 

due to the determinate interrelations defined within the 

parameters of each coordinate. 

Thus when a content item is placed in any square, 

the content is informed and reformed by this structure. 

Moreover, each coordinate carries prestructured 

interconnection with the other coordinates. Entry at any 
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point in this model pre-sets all other definitions of the 

data as they are transformed structurally by the other 

eight possible entry points in a determinate sequence. The 

sequence followed after entry depends upon the plans and 

habits of the person using the system. This unifying 

concept, a concept found implicit or assumed all cultures, 

provides a means to cross cultures for coventures. 

Figure 10 provides a generic example of how the 

entrance point in the sequential complexity of 

classification systems forces the meaning of a content 

item below and above it to other steps of relevance. 

The principle in use here suggests that any 

selection of a term, assuming a three level constraint, 

will designate one term above it and one below it as the 

parameter in which to develop an idea. For example, to 

begin at "animal," an inquirer would be constrained to 

discuss "life," a term found in biology, and establish 

that biology is a "subject matter discourse," following 

all the rules of constructing a subject area. This 

explanation is intended to simplify the scope of knowledge 

needed to enter a different culture and to retain the 

sequential inclusion system of a comprehensive perception 

of the methodology necessary to inquiry. 

A cultural version of that sequence is illustrated 

in Figure 11. 
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Figure 10. Generic example of sequential complexity for 
entrance into classification systems. 
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Figure IJ.. Cultural illustration of sequential complexity. 
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Again, as with Figure 10, the substantive sequence 

can illustrate a selected explanatory cluster for 

simplifying culture complexities by setting methodological 

constraints and parameters on the categories. 

The present study is distinct in its approach to 

cultural issues in that the entry point is approximately 

at the level of symbolic meaning systems. The vast 

majority of other cross-cultural inquiries begin at a 

lower point on this taxonomy and do not progress (regress) 

to the structural issues addressed in this study. 

The problem with this methodological approach is 

that although it meets the established criteria of model 

integrity and logical rigor, it is often difficult for the 

layman to understand. For that reason, it is helpful to 

establish a more psychologically appealing sequence of 

explanations for presentation of the categories in the 

model, i.e. a series of highly probable behaviors and 

experiences had by anyone making contact with another 

group or culture. 

The Cross-Cultural Coventuring Model· 

By resequencing the cells of the cultural inquiry 

cube in the following order, this comprehensive model can 

be a more accessible vehicle to aid coventurers in the 

pursuit of effective coventuring. The contact experiences 

._---.- .-._--_._------------
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might follow in an order: initial contact, intermediate 

awareness, and advanced knowledge. 

This series may help explain to the user how the 

cube suggests steps and complexities not available through 

other models. 

Initial Contact 

It was convenient to place var.iables for 

cross-cultural meaning in a structural sequence. 

Beginning with the languages of the culture 

interchange, the coventurers (those without prior exposure 

to the other system) are confronted in a direct way with 

the idiomatic and idiosyncratic terminology of the 

cultures. The privatized vocabulary of a new group is 

intermingled with jargon, one of the qualitative facets of 

each language. e.g. "honky," etc. "Foxy," etc. (use 

private + jargon here) 

As the uninitiated participant attempts to develop 

entry skills for the different culture, he is confronted by 

a closed system, one in which he is forced to be an 

outsider, even an enemy. e.g. gaijin, estranger, 

"off-tribe. " 

If the coventurer survives the language entry and 

the extreme ethnocentrism, he begins to accumulate 

information, the kind of data presented by travelogues, 

basic outlines, and guides. This introductory phase of 

------ ~-.-.----.--"-------. ""-- --- ~-~--- -------------~---
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coventuring, which applies to corporations as well as to 

individuals, opens the doors to a unilateral understanding 

by the coventurer. 

Intermediate Awareness 

The transition to a shared rather than a 

unilateral approch to culture exchange brings with it the 

beginning of understanding if not agreement. As an 

intracultural step, the cultural representative explains 

the different ways and alternatives of that culture for 

different issues. In an intercultural exchange, the 

participants parallel their differences and open the doors 

to "seeing" how the ot.her system compares to theirs. 

In this interchange of parallel cultural patterns, 

the respective participants' cultural histories surface. 

There is the factual history as recorded in the annals of 

each culture. There is the perceived history on the part 

of each cultural representative. (note the differences in 

factual histories of WWII from German, English, American, 

Japanese writers as wellas the ethnocentric perspectives 

of these writings.) 

Emerging from these different "facts" but common 

themes, the coventurers can express the values that direct 

and coordinate their lives. By identifying these values, 

they are in a position to evaluate and seek common 

directives and purposes for their coventure. 

---- -,-, ---,-------_._._------------- --
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Advanced Knowledge 

Sharing values and cultural similarities require 

the coventurers to establish the categories of their 

respective cultures they are going to compare. There are 

anthropological, sociological, and psychological patterns 

for studying cultures. These patterns can be used by 

different groups to find out how much they share in the 

ways their systems have developed and function. They can 

for the first time in this sequence of understanding and 

appreciation develop "strength in their shared 

differences." 

There is an appreciation of another's culture 

whenever the viewer goes beyond the technical, factual 

aspects of the culture. The essential meanings of the 

culture are in its aesthetic or qualitative 

characteristics. The technical and factual, scientific and 

theoretical aspects take a "back seat" over time to the 

celebrated moments and cherished ideals of the culture. As 

the coventurers gain the depth of understanding and 

cross-cultural emersion necessary for an effective lorig 

lasting exchange, they are sufficiently "into" the other's 

culture to be fully capable of a real exchange. 

Wherever there are people, there are at least two 

different emphases in their lives, theoretical and 

qualitative. The daily exigencies of survival establish 

---- ~- ---------.- --_.. . -. -----
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efficient means by which to maintain successes. Some means 

are superior to others. Selective criteria differentiate 

the levels of efficiency of those means. In technical 

terminology these are theoretical variables, and they are 

found in categories common to all cultures. Science 

developments are on one end of this continuum and standard 

instructions for something as simple as the use of a 

coffee pot represent methods , from simple to complex in 

any society. 

On the other hand every human seeks satisfaction 

and enjoyment, new experiences and ownership. 

Qualitative factors in life for which 

shared criteria for judgment are as varied as there are 

people. All cultures express these qualitative features, 

e.g. religious and aesthetic, entertainment and social 

interaction. 

This step concerns the judgments and criteria for 

these judgments dealing with (what may appear to be) the 

dichtomy of theoretical and qualitative categories. What 

emphasis does a culture place on each category? When does 

the particular emphasis emerge? How do the criteria for 

theory fare in contrast to criteria for qualitative 

meanings? The values directing a value choice, functioning 

as a decision base, can be either theoretical or 

--_. -.-- .--- ---



96 

qualitative. Any clarification of the values or the valued 

as a criterion must be procesed through this coordinate. 

And, finally, the viewpoint or perspective is 

possible where facts and structural meanings, technical 

and theoretical concepts, attitudes and values, aesthetics 

and human integrity come to concert in a decision base 

from which outstanding and effective judgments can be made 

on all matters pertaining to coventures small and great, 

inter- and intraculturally. The human enterprise is 

assured of expanding inter human options in the extended 

future. 

Some Computer Implications 

CD-ROM and CD-I 

A recent hardware innovation in computer 

technology which holds great promise for applications of 

this model is CD-ROM, compact disc read-only memory. 

Compact discs, those 4.7 inch plastic discs which 

r~volutionized the audio recording industry, have the 

potential for desktop storage and access to gigabytes of 

information. Presently, one disc can contain 550 megabytes 

of data. That is the equivalent of 1500 floppy disks or 

200,000 pages of text. (Bairstow, 1986) Discs can be 

stacked like records in a jukebox so the data storage 

potential is virtually unlimited. A major limitation of 
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the current technology is that the discs cannot be 

modified by the user. Solutions to this problem are being 

developed in the form of writable discs and drives. Two 

current research and development efforts are CD-PROM, P is 

for programmable, and WORM, write once read many times. 

Industry analysts predict these will be available this 

year. 

The stage is already being set for the next 

generation of CD-ROM hardware and applications, Compact 

Disc-Interactive (CD-I). In addition to music, CD-I will 

be capable of storing speech, photographs, animated 

pictures and graphics, computer programs, data, and as the 

technology advances television images. The first CD-I 

products should appear within the next year, and they hold 

the promise of some extraordinary multimedia programs. 

According to the "CD ROM Special Report" in the 

April 1987 issue of PC-World, CD-I will be geared 

primarily for play in the home and educational 

markets.(Brewer, 1987) One of the pioneering CD-I business 

ventures, American Interactive Media (AIM), has coined the 

term "edutainment" for its products which will range from 

flight simulation to music composition. 

CD technology holds great promise for 

cross-cultural education and training. The Visual 

Dictionary, a prototype of a foreign language multi-media 

---- ~--.------- .. ----._._- ---- --_. 
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CD-ROM application was demonstrated at the Optical 

Information Systems (OIS) conference in December 1986. In 

"A Certain Je Ne Sais Quoi," CD-ROM Review reported that 

The Visual Dictionary combines text, images, and sound in 

a package designed to teach young children in the United 

States to speak foreign languages. The prototype was 

French-English and the initial commercial version will 

also feature Spanish. 

The coventuring developers, Facts on File and 

Editions Quebec/Amerique, included in their presentation 

"some published material, notably a long article from 'l'he 

Wall Street Journal, that described a commitment to better 

foreign language education in the lower grades of U.S. 

schools." This all sounds very innovative, but consider 

the description of the product, a 72 megabyte disc 

"featuring a number of everyday objects with their English 

and French spellings and pronunciations." (Strukhoff, 

1987, p. 18) The demo was only a prototype and the product 

for commercial release may be more sophisticated, but this 

sounds like a very unsophisticated application for such 

potentially interesting technology. Quick development of 

simplistic applications to stick a foot in the popular 

market's door is reminiscent of the plethora of poorly 

designed CAl drill and practive characteristic of the 

early educational microcomputer software market. Of all 

------- ~--.-----------.---- .. --.-- .-
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the relevant considerations including packaging, 

advertising, and market position for development and 

marketing of educational software for home use, 

educational quality usually received a meager 5% of 

developers' time and attention (translation money). 

Therefore, it is not surprising that only 5% of hundreds 

of educational software programs evaluated by Educational 

Products Information Exchange (EPIE) were judged to be 

"high quality" and more than half were not worth 

recommending to educators or parents." (Komoski, 1986, p. 

79) The review of Baedeker's Travelware in Chapter Three 

illustrated the lack of quality in microcomputer software 

by failing to fully utilize the potential of the medium 

and lack of attention to suund pedagogical principles.Will 

CD-ROM developers commit the same error of lack of 

attention to educational quality made by most CAl 

developers? 

Consider another example. Tourist level 

edutainment CD-I applications are already being developed. 

The Record Group, a private company funded by a 

Philips-Polygram joint venture, is working on several 

projects. One of these is a self-guided tour of European 

capitals. The viewer is not limited to the charms and 

explosive dangers of present-day Paris but can also opt 

for an itinerary with travel back in time and a "trail of 
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two cities" which includes a visit to Dickens' London and 

Paris. Such trans-continental trips would be appealing to 

many who might be dissuaded by any of the many 

discouragements to travel ranging from minor 

inconveniences such as waiting in passport and visa lines 

to airsickness to aerophobia("Fear of Flying") and 

life-threatening terrorism. Yet again the question arises, 

will "edutainment" move to a level of sophistication for 

cultural understanding or will it remain, as so many 

popular works do, at the simplistic tourist level. 

As established in this work's literature review, 

the flip side of the cross-cultural education coin is 

unmanageable complexity. Tails had it that a major 

weakness of many existing cultural inventories including 

Henry's "Outline of Cultural Materials," Nostand's 

"Structured Inventory," and the Human Relations Area Files 

was spurious complexity that was only accessible when the 

user was given specialized training or privy to a 

privatized system. Likewise, more is not better and 

transfer of cross-cultural education materials to a PC or 

living room via CD technology does not insure a 

methodologically sound product. Desktop encyclopedias of 

cultural information or CD-I tourist guides will not lead 

to sophisticated cross-cultural interaction. 

--------- ------
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Hypertext: More Hype? 

One of the challenges to CD-ROM technology is to 

find some way of tagging and retrieving data. Searches 

using current state-of-the-art file management techniques 

would take hours. Some researcher are seeking an answer 

via "hypertext" which approaches data storage and 

retrieval associatively. Information items would be 

related in ways that are both "logical and intuitive 

the way the human mind thinks." (Byers, 1986, 247) "Built 

by Association," an article by TJ Byers in PC World's "CD 

ROM Special Report," tracks an illustrative, hypothetical 

hypertext train of thought which links Edison's first 

incandescent lamp, scientific principles, carbonized 

cotton, carbon, and diamonds. That schemer's journey may 

be a case of of "cerebral serendipity," but use of such a 

system would result in more cases of privatized systems. A 

truly powerful and dynamic hypertext environment would be 

based on a pre-articulated structure for the system of 

associations and links. Such a model would result in a 

public, sharable, and reproducable system which would 

follow the method of science. As Frank Saunders said, 

"Intelligent formulations are contingent on making clear 

and deliberate the habitual use of frames of reference in 

the judgment process. II (1970, 199-200), Serendipity could 

then be honed to a fine edge. This would not lead to 

----- .... .- -------... --------.~ ,--_.- ---
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"hardening of the categories" or the lack of creativity. 

When the user has command of the full range of category 

habits, metaphoric and other creative relations between 

components can be instituted at will. 

Tim Oren, a KnowledgeSet pioneer now with Apple 

Computer's optical division, talks of "meaningful 

heuristics. Search patterns would be conducted according 

to established rules used by any good librarian." (Byers, 

1986, 251) Librarian level information retrieval is 

helpful, but it often remains a first-level, digital 

approach. Dynamic linking of concepts will include 

higher-level interpretations including structural 

connections, e.g. analogical parallels and value 

perspectives directing thought as an end-in-view. A 

pre-articulated "edutainment" structure could serve as a 

teaching device for higher order thinking skills. "If it 

can be articulated, it can be taught." (Frank Saunders) 

The Cultural Inguiry Cube on CD 

The ideal hypertext environment would solve the 

storage-and retrieval problem by using a 

three-dimensional network of logical data links 

modeled after human intelligence. PC World, April 

1987 

The generic Cultural Inquiry Cube would serve as 

an heuristic, an informing hypothesis, to make deliberate 

,---- ~--------. 
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the process of expert judgment. The CD-I translation of 

the Cross-Cultural, Coventure Management application 

developed in this study would offer depth and breadth 

information not found in pocket translators or accessible 

in guide books. Further articulation of the depths of this 

model would offer increased levels of sophistication to 

help coventurers develop and expert's expert system, 

"savoir-faire over there." 

---- ----------------------



EPILOGUE 

Art is a mode of prediction not found in charts 
and statistics, and it insinuates possibilities of 
human relations not to be found in rule and 
precept, admonition and administration. John Dewey 
(1958, p. 349) 

Cultural issues are immediate today. It seems 

inevitable that humans face a multicultural future, if the 

species continues to succeed in balancing at the brink of 

self-destruction. Futurism is becoming an important aspect 

of education, and thinking about the future should be a 

part of any valued activity. It is important then to think 

about how \'le think about the future. 

Models for Predicting the Future 

Three major strategies for predicting the future 

have been identified (Saunders, 1975) The first is a 

simple extrapolation technique by which the future is 

viewed as a direct extension of past or present trends. 

This approach is illustrated in Figure -12, the Simple 

Extrapolation Model for Future Prediction. The works of 

Alvin Toffler including Future Shock and The Third Wave 

and the content analysis used by Naisbett for his 

Megatrends are examples of the results of such methods for 

104 
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Figure 12. Simple Extrapolation Model for Predicting the 
Future. (Saunders, 1975) 

105 



106 

prediction. The limitation of such futures research is 

that it is, in Dewey's words, "but past history 

reversed."(1958, 346) It does not account for innovation, 

assimilation, or other unanticipated changes in direction. 

A second extrapolation model accounts for the 

alteration of the direction of the past by the 

introduction of events which change the flow of history. A 

contigency extrapolation model (Figure 13). Such an 

approach to futures attempts to predict events and 

influences which may "change the flow of history through 

the occurences of undetermined influences." (Saunders, 

1975, p. 12) 

In another sense, "the future is that strange kind 

of value imperative whose progeny is the 

present."(Saunders, 1970, p. 200) Such a conception of the 

future entails a planned adoption of values not 

necessarily available or operational in society at the 

present time. This future as a value imperative informs 

the present in a determinate way. A community of inquirers 

may get together to formulate or construct a set of values 

and plans for operationalizing those values. Such a future 

is illustrated in Figure 14, the Futures Model for the 

Present as the Future Realized. 

---- -- --_.------_. 
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Futures model for the present as the 
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The next level of analysis for approaches to 

futures is to relate the methods for predicting the future 

to the three major schools of philosophy: idealism, 

realism, and experimentalism. This can be done by using 

the syntactical model type associated with each 

philosophical orientation to graphically represent those 

approaches to the futures issue. 

As It Was, Is and Always will Be 

Tomorrow is everyone's pa~t: Unless we get there first. 

A target model represents the idealist orientation 

to the future. As Figure 15 illustrates, the past, 

present, and future are all a continuum of some perfect, 

complete whole. The illusion of progress or decline may 

occur during segments of history, but that is only a 

symptom of human inability to understand the master plan 

or comprehend the whole system. This perspective is often 

associated with authoritarianism, mysticism and most 

religions. A major problem is that insight into the "big 

picture" and knowledge of it is based on authority, 

intuition, or faith. It is not public or sharable and is 

not a community construction. The worst atrocities in 

history have been committed in pursuit of exclusive plans. 

The future from this perspective may be viewed in 

a Hegelian sense. The future, as a cyclical extension of 

---~ -- --------_._-
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FUTURE 

PRESENT 

Figure is. Idealist futures model . 
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history, is but the next step on the path of God marching 

across the Earth. Unfortunately, he may be running around 

in circles or chasing his tail. 

Conservative futures preserve individual cultural 

heritages without reconstructing mutual futures. "Winners" 

or survivors with such attitudes are found somewhere on a 

continuum from ethnocentrism to xenophobia and others are 

the victims of long punch lines in Jonestown, genocide and 

cultural extinction. 

Tomorrow 

The simple extrapolation model and the contigency 

futures model are both cases of the sequence model type. 

These models as methuds for predicting the future reflect 

realist philosophical orientations. Movement toward the 

future is evolutionary or developmental, and predictions 

are based on present trends. Cycles of growth and decline 

occur, but there are small increments of Sisyphusian 

progress. See Figure 16. If a modified extrapolation 

model including contingencies is employed, those 

contigencies are in a sense already today's problems for 

they are anticipated based on the next step in technology 

or some other development which may be realized sooner 

than expected. 
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Figure 16. Realist futures model. 
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One such contigency futures model for 

cross-cultural issues is found in Figure 17. An imaginable 

flow of events could include: 

- biochip implants of cultural information, 

holographic ectoplasm, new life forms as 

miscegenations of animals and vegetables 

Artificial intelligence research is exploring the 

use of organic material for information processing 

purposes. Some enzymes have up to ten steady states which 

would offer more flexibility than the binary system used 

in today's electronic technology. Education in cultural 

information could be as simple as baking memory worm pie. 

The value issues will be designating the recepients of 

such implantation or ingestion. Toward what kinds of 

culture specific and intercultural futures would such 

material be prepared? Such technology could produce 

undetectable terrorist-spies or unprecedented wise 

diplomats. 

- creation of cultures for "artificial" 

intelligence. 

Given the more comprehensive model for culture 

developed in this study, culture now includes 

qualitative-aesthetic elements. As man creates knowledge 

processing systems, such entities must process qualitative 

----- -- ----------------------------------------



Figure 17. Cross-cultural contingency futures 
model. 
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symbols in order to be considered "intelligent." 

(Schlessman-Frost, 1984) Isaac Asimov developed a 

delightful series of stories by suggesting the three 

fundamental value rules, "The Three Laws of Robotics," for 

machine intelligence, and then constructing scenarios in 

which the rules could not be resolved with a literal 

interpretation.(Asimov, 1964) A recent issue of a popular 

futures magazine reported on artificial intelligence 

research incorporating qualitative elements such as 

"emotion" and humor. The Cultural Inquiry Cube would be a 

comprehensive system for constructing "The Culture(s) of 

Robotics." 

- encounters with other intelligences. 

TOMORROW'S TOMORROWS 

Change in the climate of the imagination is the 
precursor of the changes that affect more than the 
details of life. John Dewey (Art as Experience, p. 
346 ) 

The range of cultural encounters for the 21st 

century will surely expand beyond current human and 

tomorrow's man-made problems. As technology expands 

horizons to include space, time, and possibly other 

dimensions, the future will include coventures with other 

intelligences. How will humans identify these 

intelligences, communicate with them and construct mutual 

----.. _- .-.--- ----
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futures? The power of values generated by a community is a 

distinguishing characterisitic of experimentalist 

philosophy. 

Wittgenstein is credited with saying "in order to 

draw a limit to thinking, we should have to think both 

sides of the limit." Rather than trying to define 

intelligence by describing known human limitations, it 

would be more useful to prepare for unprecedented 

encounters by identifying some structural elements of 

intelligence. Two defintions of intelligence were 

presented in the methodology section. For the convenience 

of the reader, they are represented here. "A being which 

can use given and finished facts as signs of things to 

come; which can take given things as evidences of absent 

things, can, in that degree, forecast the future; it can 

form reasonable expectations. It is capable of achieving 

ideas: it is possessed of intelligence. "(Dewey, 1917, p. 

21) "To have purpose--anticipation or 

expectation--fashioned in terms of the means to its 

achievement is to have symbols. The process of activity of 

ordering means to ends is symbolic--a case where a future, 

a non-present, is represented in the present. (Champlin, p. 

34 ) 

-----.--- ---.- -----------_._---
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Any general theory of intelligence must also 

include conceptions of both theoretical and qualitative 

intelligence.(Villemain and Champlin, p. 355) Those 

intelligences will also have stylization patterns, 

culture. Consider the following observation about 

difficulties in human communication: 

We hear speech, but it is almost as if we were 
listening to a babel of tongues. Meaning and value 
do not come home to us. There is in such cases no 
communication and none of the result of community 
of experience that issues only when language in 
its full import breaks down physical isolation and 
external contact. Art is a more universal mode of 
language than is the speech that exists in a 
multitude of mutuallY unintelligible forms. John 
Dewey (Art as Experience, p. 335) 

If noise such as skin color, body odor, foreign 

accents, etc. interfers ... Ii th communication of meaning and 

value within the species, imagine the compounding of 

factors which will serve as barriers to intelligibility 

with other intelligences. Such problems will be 

cross-cultural problems and to approach them as art-work 

may be the most promising solution. 

Such intergalactic, interdimensional intercultural 

futures will be constructed using a relational futures 

model. The quality of life(?) -(that language bias may 

change if the intelligent coventurer is a real gem)- for 

the community of symbolizers would be the end-in-view for 

such a future. 

------------"-----------



Aesthetic Expansion of options 

Growth itself is the only moral "end." 
John Dewey (1959, p. 177) 
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The overarching goal for all intelligent 

enterprises is the growth rule. Inquirers should identify 

options and develop instruments which serve as option 

opening vehicles. The model developed in this work may 

help open options for the future which is a cross-cultural 

coventure. 

This conceptualization has implications for 

education, business and personal development. The ultimate 

goal of education is more education. This model which 

informs exponential expansion of cultural meaning through 

the levels and depths of inquiry and the added dimension 

of qualitative meaning would result in the awe of 

aesthetic appreciation for other cultures. Aesthetic 

appreciation of other cultures will lead to personal 

enrichment. This does not result in the loss of 

individuality but rather strengthens self-image through 

the constructed contrast and strikes harmony among diverse 

elements that expand each unique significance. Ultimately, 

it might help in developing unified futures based in the 

strength of shared differences • 

.. - .. __ .. __ ._--_._--_ ...• _ ...... _.- ._------------------
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